COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN



CANADIAN UNION OF PUBLIC EMPLOYEES

AND

CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION LOCAL 491



2012 - 2013

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT MADE AND ENTERED INTO THIS 1ST DAY OF JANUARY 2012

BETWEEN

CANADIAN UNION OF PUBLIC EMPLOYEES, OTTAWA, ONTARIO (HEREINAFTER REFERRED TO AS THE "EMPLOYER")

AND

CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, LOCAL 491 (HEREINAFTER REFERRED TO AS THE "UNION")

NOW THEREFORE, IT IS AGREED BY AND BETWEEN THE PARTIES HERETO:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Collective agreement

ARTICL	E 1 – GENERAL PURPOSE	1
1.01		
1.02	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	1
ARTICL	E 2 – UNION RECOGNITION	2
2.01	DEFINITION OF THE BARGAINING UNIT	2
2.02	TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES	2
2.03	PART-TIME EMPLOYEES	4
2.04	Bargaining Unit	
2.05	Work of the Bargaining Unit	4
2.06	RETENTION OF RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES	4
2.07	RESOLUTIONS AND REPORTS OF NATIONAL EXECUTIVE BOARD	4
2.08		5
ARTICL	E 3 – LABOUR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS	6
3.01	NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE	6
3.02	LABOUR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	6
3.03	TECHNICAL INFORMATION	6
3.04	LEAVE WITHOUT LOSS OF PAY FOR UNION ACTIVITIES	6
ARTICL	E 4 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	8
4.01		8
4.02		8
4.03		8
4.04		8
4.05		9
4.06		9
4.07		9
4.08		9
4.09	SUPPLEMENTARY AGREEMENTS	9
4.10		9
ARTICL	LE 5 – UNION SECURITY	10
5.01		10
5.02	NEW EMPLOYEES	10
5.03	COPIES OF AGREEMENT	10
5.04	Union Bulletin Boards	10
5.05		10

ARTIC	LE 6 – CHECK-OFF	11
6.01.		11
ARTIC	LE 7 – SENIORITY	12
7.01.		12
7.02	PROBATIONARY PERIOD	12
7.03	SENIORITY LIST	12
7.04	NOTICE OF LAY-OFF	12
7.05.		13
7.06	LOSS OF SENIORITY	14
7.07	CONFIRMATION OF STATUS	14
7.08	TRANSFERS OUTSIDE BARGAINING UNIT	14
ARTIC	LE 8 – STAFF CHANGES AND PROMOTIONS	15
8.01.		15
8.02.		16
8.03	RECALL PROCEDURE	17
8.04	Trial Period	17
8.05.		17
8.06.		17
8.07.		18
	JOB POSTINGS	
8.12		
8.13		
8.14		
		_
		_
	LE 9 – DISCHARGES, SUSPENSION AND DISCIPLINE	
	DISCIPLINE OR DISCHARGE	
9.01 9.02.		
9.02. 9.03		
	UNJUST SUSPENSION OR DISCHARGE	

ARTICLE	E 10 – NOTICE OF RESIGNATION	28
10.01		28
ARTICLE	11 – WAGES AND ALLOWANCES	29
11.01		29
11.02	DIRECT DEPOSIT PAYROLL	29
11.03		29
11.04	PAY DAYS	29
11.05	OVERTIME MEAL AND TRANSPORTATION ALLOWANCES	29
11.06	CHILD CARE COSTS	30
11.07	EXPENSE ALLOWANCE	30
11.08	Cost-of-Living Bonus	31
11.09	TRANSPORTATION ALLOWANCE/PARKING	31
11.10	BILINGUAL BONUS	31
11.11	RETROACTIVE PAY FOR TERMINATED EMPLOYEES	31
ARTICLE	12 – HOURS OF WORK	32
12.01	REGULAR WEEKLY HOURS	32
12.02	REGULAR DAILY HOURS	32
12.03	Overtime	32
12.04		33
12.05	CALL-BACK PAY	33
12.06	AUTHORIZATION OF OVERTIME	33
12.07	OVERTIME RATES FOR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES	
12.08	SHARING OF OVERTIME	33
12.09		33
ARTICLE	E 13 – VACATIONS	34
13.01	VACATIONS	34
13.02	VACATION BONUS	34
13.03	HOLIDAYS DURING VACATION	
13.04	ILLNESS OR BEREAVEMENT DURING VACATION	
13.05		
13.06	VACATION PAY ON TERMINATION	
13.07	Casual Leave	
13.08		
13.09	VACATION USE AND ACCUMULATION	
13.10	PREFERENCE IN VACATIONS	
13.13		

ARTICLE	14 – STATUTORY HOLIDAYS	38
14.01	LIST OF HOLIDAYS	38
14.02	HOLIDAYS FALLING ON WEEKEND	38
ARTICLE	15 - SICK AND COMPASSIONATE LEAVE	39
15.01	SICK LEAVE DEFINED	39
15.02	MEDICAL CARE LEAVE	39
15.03		40
15.04	SICK LEAVE RECORDS	40
15.05		40
15.06	SICK LEAVE BANK	40
ARTICLE	16 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE	41
16.01		41
16.02	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	41
16.03	SPECIAL LEAVE	41
16.04	OBSERVANCE OF RELIGIOUS HOLIDAYS	41
16.05	PREGNANCY/MATERNITY, PARENTAL AND ADOPTION LEAVE WITHOUT PAY	42
16.06	SUPPLEMENTAL UNEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS (SUB)	44
16.07	Spousal Birth Leave	45
16.08	COMPASSIONATE CARE FAMILY LEAVE	46
16.09	LEAVE FOR UNION ACTIVITIES	46
16.10	JURY OR COURT WITNESS DUTY	47
16.11	GENERAL LEAVE	47
16.12	FAMILY LEAVE	48
16.13	TUITION REFUND	49
16.14		49
ARTICLE	17 – HEALTH AND SAFETY	50
17.01		50
17.02		50
17.03		50
17.04		50
17.05		50
17.06		50
ARTICLE	18 - PROTECTIVE CLOTHING	51
18.01		51

ARTICLE	19 - EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	52
19.01	MEDICAL AND HOSPITAL INSURANCE	52
19.02	GROUP LIFE INSURANCE	52
19.03	LEGISLATION	53
19.04	PENSION PLAN	53
19.05	WORKERS' COMPENSATION ACT	54
19.06	LONG-TERM DISABILITY PLAN	55
19.07	DENTAL PLAN	55
19.08	CHANGES IN PLANS	55
19.09	OPTICAL CARE	56
19.10	TRAVEL INSURANCE	
19.11		56
ARTICLE	20 - SEVERANCE PAY	57
20.01		57
ARTICLE	21 – PICKET LINE	58
21.01		58
ARTICLE	22 - RIGHTS, PRIVILEGES AND WORKING CONDITIONS	59
ARTICLE	23 – NO DISCRIMINATION	60
23.01		60
	HARASSMENT POLICY	
ARTICLE	24 – GENERAL	62
24.01	UNION LABEL	62
24.02	PLURAL SHALL APPLY	
24.03	COPIES OF AGREEMENT	_
24.04	Union Education	
24.05	AFFIRMATIVE ACTION	
24.06		63
24.07	STAFF UNION REPRESENTATION ON NATIONAL EXECUTIVE BOARD	63
24.08	INCLEMENT WEATHER	63
24.09	ELECTRONIC MONITORING, SURVEILLANCE, EMPLOYEE CONFIDENTIALITY	64
ARTICLE	25 – STAFF DEVELOPMENT AND WORKLOAD COMPLAINT COMMI	TTEES
		65
25.01	STAFF DEVELOPMENT	65
25.02	WORKLOAD COMPLAINT COMMITTEE	65
25.03	WORKLOAD COMMITTEE	65
ARTICLE	26 – TERM OF AGREEMENT	66
26.01		66

APPENDIX "A" - SALARY SCHEDULE	67
APPENDIX "B" - CHRISTMAS/NEW YEAR'S SHUT-DOWN	68
APPENDIX "C" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: ARTICLE 11.08 – COST-OF-LIVING BONUS	69
APPENDIX "D" - VDT'S - POLICY STATEMENT	70
APPENDIX "E" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - INDEXING	71
APPENDIX "F" - CUPE NATIONAL CONVENTION	72
APPENDIX "G" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - HARASSMENT POLICY (ARTICLE 23.02)	73
APPENDIX "H" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: VIOLENCE IN THE WORKPLACE	74
APPENDIX "I" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - MOVING POLICY	75
APPENDIX "J" - ARBITRATORS	81
APPENDIX "K" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - FIRST DAY OUT-OF-TOWN INCIDENTAL EXPENSES GUIDELINE	82
APPENDIX "L" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - USE OF SURPLUS FOR BRIDGING	83
APPENDIX "M" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - BRIDGE BENEFIT	84
APPENDIX "N" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PAY EQUITY	85
APPENDIX "O" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PENSION FUND SOLVENCY	86
APPENDIX "P" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - WORK REINTEGRATION AND L.T.D. BENEFIT-RELATED ISSUES	87
APPENDIX "Q" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: USE OF COMPUTERS AND ELECTRONIC MAIL	88
APPENDIX "R" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - WORK REINTEGRATION PROGRAM	89
APPENDIX "S" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PENSION SURPLUS AND CEU PENSION TRUSTEES	90
APPENDIX "T" - LETTER OF LINDERSTANDING - CRA MAXIMUM PENSION	91

APPENDIX "U" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - APPLICATION OF ARTICLE 19.04	92
APPENDIX "V" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES TEMPORARY POSITIONS	-
APPENDIX "W" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: RECLASSIFICATION COMMITTEE	94
APPENDIX "X" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES	95
APPENDIX "Y" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - ARTICLE 19.06 - LONG-TERM DISABILITY	96
APPENDIX "Z" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING – PENSION PROPOSAL	97

ARTICLE 1 – GENERAL PURPOSE

1.01 The purpose of this Agreement is to maintain a harmonious relationship between the Canadian Union of Public Employees and its employees, to define clearly hours of work, rates of pay and conditions of employment, to provide for an amicable method of settling differences which may from time to time arise, to promote the mutual interest of the Employer and its employees, to promote and maintain such conditions of employment, which will set a pattern for employers of affiliates to the Employer.

1.02 Management Rights

The Union recognizes that it is the function of the Employer to exercise the regular and customary function of Management and to direct the working forces of the Employer, subject to the terms of this Agreement. The Employer retains the right to determine the existence of vacant positions and the classification of vacant positions which are to be filled; to transfer staff; and to re-allocate work assignments. When making such changes, however, due consideration shall be given to the seniority of employees affected. It is understood that employees thus affected will be notified in advance of such changes. In administering this Agreement, the Employer shall act reasonably fairly, in good faith, and in a manner consistent with the Agreement as a whole.

ARTICLE 2 – UNION RECOGNITION

2.01 Definition of the Bargaining Unit

- (a) This Agreement shall apply to all full-time and part-time employees of the Employer doing office and clerical work, hired for a period of fifteen (15) hours a week or more, whose duties fall within the classifications listed in Schedule "A", save and except the National Officers, the Managing Director of Human Resources, the Director of Labour Relations, and those employees covered by the Collective Agreements between the Employer and the Canadian Staff Union National Office Component; the Canadian Staff Union; Canadian Staff Union Local 1-BC; Canadian Staff Union Local 1-NL; employees in the Quebec Region; the Confidential Employees Union and the Canadian Directors Union.
- (b) Should the Union change its name, affiliate or merge with any other union, or group of unions, preferably within the CLC, the resulting entity shall retain all privileges and rights of the former unions, and the existing collective agreement shall remain in force.
- (c) No employee shall be required or permitted to make any written or verbal agreement with the Employer or its representatives which conflict with the terms of this Agreement.

2.02 Temporary Employees

- (a) Temporary employees are defined as employees hired to carry out short-term jobs which require them to work the standard six-hour day, thirty-hour week, but who cease to be employed when the specific job for which they were hired has been completed. Temporary employees kept beyond two (2) months of continuous service shall be considered to have completed their probationary period in case of permanent status, provided they have satisfactorily worked in the position for which they are hired, for a minimum of two (2) months. The Union shall be notified in writing within ten (10) working days of the hiring of a temporary employee if the duration of employment is expected to go beyond three (3) months, and any subsequent change in the position.
- (b) (i) Temporary employees hired for six (6) months or less are covered by the terms of the Collective Agreement with the exception of Articles 7, 8, 13, 16, 19 and 20.
 - (ii) Temporary employees hired for more than six (6) months are covered by the terms of the Collective Agreement with the exception of Article 7.

ARTICLE 2 – UNION RECOGNITION (cont'd)

- (iii) Temporary employees, and the Union, will be notified at the time of hiring of the approximate length of their employment.
- (c) Temporary employees who have worked at least three (3) consecutive months shall be given two (2) weeks' written notice of lay-off or pay in lieu.
- (d) Temporary employees who have worked less than three (3) consecutive months shall be given one (1) week's written notice of layoff or pay in lieu.
- (e) Temporary employees who are on a leave of absence from another employer and who wish to remain on the benefit plans of that employer shall be reimbursed an amount equal to the premium costs involved, such costs not to exceed that of premiums paid by CUPE on behalf of its employees.
- (f) Any temporary employee hired prior to November 1st in any year will not be laid off during the Christmas/New Year's shutdown unless notified in writing, at the time of hiring, that their assignment would terminate prior to or on December 17th.

Temporary employees hired after November 1st and who are not terminated on or by December 17th shall receive the following holidays:

Christmas Eve Day Christmas Day Boxing Day New Year's Eve Day New Year's Day

- (g) (i) The Employer shall forward a seniority list for bidding purposes only, for temporary employees on active payroll on the date of issue, to the Union, in an electronic version in June and December of each year. The list shall identify the total number of calendar days of temporary service accumulated in the previous twenty-four (24) months or the total continuous service if greater than twenty-four (24) months.
 - (ii) In the event there is a break in service of 30 calendar days or less, such time shall be considered as continuous service.
 - (iii) In the event there is a break in service of more than 30 calendar days, such time will not contribute to service, and the seniority date will be adjusted accordingly.
- (h) Notwithstanding Article 2.02 (b) (i) employees hired for six (6) months or less will receive 8% pay in lieu of vacation.

ARTICLE 2 – UNION RECOGNITION (cont'd)

2.03 Part-Time Employees

A part-time employee is one who is hired to work on a continuing basis less than the work week provided for in this Agreement. Part-time employees shall be included in all terms of this Agreement on a pro rata basis. Part-time employees, however, shall be covered by the Hospital and Medical provisions of this Agreement, provided that at the time of their appointment to the part-time position they are not a member of another employer Hospital and Medical Benefit Plan.

2.04 Bargaining Unit

The Employer recognizes the Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union Local 491, as the sole collective bargaining agent for all its employees as defined in Article 2.01.

2.05 Work of the Bargaining Unit

Persons who are not in the bargaining unit shall not perform work that should normally be performed by members of the bargaining unit, who are available and qualified to do the work.

2.06 Retention of Rights and Privileges

Should the Employer merge, amalgamate or combine any of its departmental operations or functions with another organization, the Employer, through whatever merger Agreement might be involved, agrees that all benefits and conditions of employment held by all employees and CSU, CSU National Office Component, CEU and COPE Local 491 retirees shall be integrated and shall not be adversely affected.

2.07 Resolutions and Reports of National Executive Board

Copies of all changes in policies or rules and regulations adopted by the National Executive Board, which affect the members of the Union, are to be forwarded to the Union.

ARTICLE 2 – UNION RECOGNITION (cont'd)

- 2.08 Notwithstanding anything else in this Agreement, in cases where an established local, regional, provincial or national union ("the predecessor union") merges, affiliates, amalgamates or joins with CUPE, and where such union has its own employees:
 - (a) CUPE may hire such employees without having to go through the job posting procedure (Article 8.09), provided that the jobs they are hired for with CUPE are the same jobs they have been performing with the predecessor union (i.e. their own jobs);
 - (b) Service/seniority of employees of the predecessor union hired by CUPE, whether under (a) above or otherwise, shall be considered as service/seniority with CUPE.

ARTICLE 3 – LABOUR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS

3.01 Negotiating Committee

The Employer will recognize a Negotiating Committee of up to five (5) members. No deductions shall be made from the salary of the employees for time spent in negotiations. In the event one of the Committee members is unilingual French, the Union will consult in advance with the Employer to propose translation arrangements. If the parties reach a consensus on translation arrangements, the Employer will cost-share the expense with the Union.

3.02 Labour-Management Committee

The Labour-Management Committee shall be established and shall enjoy the full support of both parties to this Agreement in the interests of maximum service to the employees and the Employer. The Committee will meet within six (6) weeks of a request from either party. Each party shall notify the other of their representatives on the Labour-Management Committee.

The parties agree to schedule a minimum of two (2) Labour Management Committee meetings per year, one of which will be before June 30th, and one after June 30th and before December 31st.

3.03 Technical Information

The Employer shall make available to the Union on request, information required by the Union, such as positions in the bargaining unit, job classifications, wage rates, pension and welfare plans.

3.04 Leave Without Loss of Pay for Union Activities

- (a) Employees acting as representatives of the Union shall not suffer any loss of pay or benefits in the following instances:
 - (i) Up to one hundred (100) days over the life of the agreement for attendance at conventions and conferences; representation on provincial boards, federations, labour councils or committees; and presidential responsibilities (which may be taken in one-hour increments with a tally provided to the Employer monthly). (Unit as a whole.)

ARTICLE 3 – LABOUR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS

- (ii) In the case of arbitration, the grievor and a designated representative from the Union.
- (iii) Up to forty-two (42) days per year over the life of the agreement for the purpose of attending union executive meetings. (Unit as a whole; maximum of three (3) days per person for a maximum of thirteen (13) persons.)
- (b) Representatives of the Union required to leave their employment temporarily in order to carry out Union business with the Employer shall suffer no loss of pay for the time so spent.

ARTICLE 4 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

4.01(a) It is agreed and understood that both parties recognize that the final resolve of the grievance should be undertaken without any undue delay. It is in the best interest of CUPE and COPE Local 491 to bring about a better understanding of both parties' position on matters arising from the Collective Agreement.

Grievance(s) must be filed in accordance with the following procedures within twenty-five (25) working days, or when the employee becomes aware of the occurrence. Otherwise they will not be accepted for processing.

(b) Replies to grievances shall be in writing at all stages. The grievor shall be copied on all replies.

4.02 Step 1:

The grievance shall be forwarded to the appropriate Regional Director, National Branch Director or their designate with a copy to the Director of Labour Relations and National Officers, and discussions shall take place between the parties. A written reply to the grievance shall be forwarded to the Union within fifteen (15) working days of having received the grievance.

Step 2:

If this does not resolve the grievance, a meeting/or conference call shall take place between the appropriate Managing Director and/or the Director of Labour Relations, and duly authorized representatives of the Union within twenty (20) working days to attempt to settle the grievance. A written decision shall be communicated to the Union and the grievor within fifteen (15) working days of the meeting. Failing settlement, the grievance shall then become the subject of arbitration. (Provided that by mutual written consent of the parties, said meeting may be waived and the matter remitted directly to arbitration. The parties may, by mutual agreement, refer the grievance to the next Labour-Management Committee meeting on a without prejudice basis to attempt to resolve the matter.)

- 4.03 The Grievance Committee shall have the option of bringing the grievor to the grievance meeting. Travel and related costs are to be borne by COPE Local 491.
- **4.04** The Union may file a grievance on behalf of one, a group, or all members within the same period.

ARTICLE 4 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE (cont'd)

4.05 The grievance shall be referred to arbitration within forty (40) working days after the time limits set out in Step 2 of 4.02 above. The grievance shall be submitted to an Arbitration Board consisting of three (3) members or a single arbitrator. First, one (1) shall be designated by each party. Then, the two (2) designated members shall mutually agree to the appointment of a chairperson from the list appended to this Collective Agreement as Appendix "J".

Both parties shall request the first name in rotation to act as an arbitrator. (If #1 was last chosen to act as arbitrator, then #2 will be asked first, and so on.) If unable to act within a reasonable time period (as considered by either party), then the next name will be requested to act, and so on until the list is exhausted. If all listed for the applicable province are unable to act, then the Employer and/or the Union shall request the Office of Arbitration of the appropriate province to appoint an arbitrator.

The arbitration hearing shall be held in the province where the grievance originated.

The grievor has the right to an arbitration hearing in the official language of his or her preference. The cost of interpreter or simultaneous translation services if required, will be borne equally between the Employer and the Union.

- 4.06 Where an Arbitrator/Arbitration Board finds that the Employer has violated the Agreement and such violation has resulted in loss of earnings for the employee or employees concerned, such Arbitrator/Arbitration Board shall have the right to direct compensation of such employee or employees to the extent that is fair and equitable.
- **4.07** The Arbitrator/Arbitration Board shall not have the jurisdiction to alter or change any of the provisions of this Agreement.
- **4.08** No grievance shall be defeated by any formal or technical objection.

4.09 Supplementary Agreements

Supplementary agreements, if any, upon ratification by both parties to this Agreement shall form part of this Agreement and are subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure.

Whenever time limitations are provided in this Article, such limitations may be extended by the agreement of the parties or the arbitrator.

ARTICLE 5 – UNION SECURITY

For the duration of this Agreement, all employees of the Employer shall be required to be and remain members of the Union in good standing, as a term and condition of continued employment. All new employees who shall be hired after the execution of this Agreement shall, immediately upon their hiring, make application for membership in the Union, shall join the Union and shall thereafter be required to remain members of the Union in good standing as a term and condition of continued employment. Union dues shall be deducted commencing the first pay period.

5.02 New Employees

All new employees will be introduced to a Union Officer or designate, for the purpose of acquainting them with the Union. The Union Officer or designate shall be given an opportunity to meet with the new employee during regular working hours without loss of pay, for a maximum of thirty (30) minutes.

The Union shall be notified in writing within ten (10) working days of the hiring of any new employee, temporary or permanent, with copies of the correspondence to the Union.

Any correspondence between CUPE and any member of the bargaining unit arising out of this agreement or incidental thereto shall be copied to the Table Officers of the Union Executive. This correspondence may be electronic where applicable.

5.03 Copies of Agreement

On commencing employment, the Union Officer or designate shall provide all new employees with a copy of the Collective Agreement.

5.04 Union Bulletin Boards

The Employer shall provide bulletin boards for the exclusive use of the Union in all offices where two (2) or more employees are working. The Employer shall not interfere with the material posted by or on behalf of the Union on such bulletin boards.

Copies of the collective agreement shall be provided to members within ninety (90) days of ratification of the collective agreement.

ARTICLE 6 - CHECK-OFF

6.01 Upon receipt of authorization as required by law, the Employer agrees to deduct the amount authorized as union fees, dues and assessments, from each pay, and transmit the monies as collected to the Treasurer of the Union within seven (7) days of each pay period, together with a list of employees for whom deductions were made.

ARTICLE 7 – SENIORITY

7.01 Seniority is defined as the length of service with the Employer in any of the staff union bargaining units recognized by the Employer. Seniority shall be a major factor in determining preference and priority for promotions, transfers, layoffs, recall and demotion.

7.02 Probationary Period

All new employees will be considered on a probationary period for the first sixty (60) days of their employment. If retained after the probationary period, an employee becomes a member of the regular working staff with full seniority status, dating from the first day of employment. However, in the case of an employee hired subsequent to a vacancy created by the transfer of an employee outside of the bargaining unit, such transferred employee may exercise their right to return to the bargaining unit as specified in Article 7.08. The former employee may be terminated regardless of the fact that they may have completed their sixty (60) days probationary period.

7.03 Seniority List

The Employer shall maintain a seniority list showing the date upon which each employee's service commenced with the Employer. An up-to-date seniority list shall be sent to all employees for their information each year in an electronic form.

7.04 Notice of Lay-Off

The Employer will notify the Union and the employee at least forty-five (45) days in advance of any impending lay-off, and/or abolition of a position, except where employees are hired to work on special campaigns or assignments of limited duration. If the employee laid off has not had the opportunity to work forty-five (45) days after notice of lay-off, they shall be paid in lieu of work for that part of the forty-five (45) day period during which work was not available.

ARTICLE 7 - SENIORITY (cont'd)

7.05 Should the working staff be reduced, or should a job be abolished, lay-offs will be made on the basis of seniority and with regard to special qualifications, those with the least seniority being laid off first.

Both parties recognize that job security should increase in proportion to the length of service. If there is to be a reduction in the number of employees within the bargaining unit, the Employer will give the Union as much advance notice as possible and discussion will begin to determine what should be done with those employees whose positions become redundant. Employees shall be laid off in reverse order of seniority and shall be recalled in the order of their seniority provided they are qualified to perform the work. No new employees will be hired until those laid off have been given an opportunity of employment.

Employees affected may use their seniority to displace a less senior permanent employee in their permanent position in the bargaining unit in an equivalent or lower classification, providing they can perform the normal requirements of the position. Displaced employees will, in turn, have the same right to use their seniority for the same purpose.

It is understood however in regard to the bumping rights referred to above, an employee in order to qualify for moving expenses must be obliged to bump outside of their locality. It is further understood, that moving expenses will only be paid to a maximum of six (6) employees in each case of lay-off. Should further bumping occur, this will be done at the expense of the employee.

In the event of a lay-off where an area office has permanently or temporarily closed and the employee exercises their bumping rights, said employee shall have the first opportunity for the vacancy in their original area office if and when said office is reopened.

Permanent employees with two (2) years or more of seniority at the time of issuance of a notice of lay-off by the Employer will not be laid off. In the event of lay-offs, temporary employees will be laid off prior to any permanent employees.

ARTICLE 7 – SENIORITY (cont'd)

7.06 Loss of Seniority

Employees shall not lose seniority if they are absent from work because of sickness, long-term disability, accident, lay-off, or leave of absence approved by the Employer.

Employees shall only lose their seniority in the event that they:

- (a) are discharged for just cause and are not reinstated;
- (b) resign in writing and do not withdraw within forty-eight (48) hours;
- (c) fail to return to work within fifteen (15) calendar days following lay-off and after being notified by registered mail to do so, unless through sickness or other reasonable grounds. It shall be the responsibility of the employee to keep the Employer informed of their current address;
- (d) are laid off for a period longer than three (3) years.

7.07 Confirmation of Status

Upon completion of a probationary period, an employee will receive confirmation of their permanent status in writing from the Employer with a copy to the Union Representative.

7.08 Transfers Outside Bargaining Unit

No employee shall be transferred to a position outside the bargaining unit without their consent. In the case where an employee is transferred outside the bargaining unit and they return to the bargaining unit, they shall be placed in their original job.

ARTICLE 8 – STAFF CHANGES AND PROMOTIONS

8.01(a) In cases of promotions or transfers, seniority shall prevail provided the employee(s) can fill the normal requirements of the position. Promotion is hereby defined as a move from a lower classification to a higher classification.

Both parties recognize the principle of promotion within the service of the Employer and that job opportunity should increase in proportion to length of service.

When the successful applicant is an internal applicant, the appointment shall be made within thirty (30) days of the closing of the posting. Where the Employer finds that it is not possible to make the appointment within thirty (30) days, they will consult with the Union.

It is understood that, with respect to positions covered by the CSU Collective Agreement, members of this bargaining unit shall be subject to the provisions of Article 11.08 of that agreement.

(b) Executive Assistant Appointments

- (i) The parties to this Agreement agree that the National Officers have the right to appoint their respective Executive Assistants who shall serve in these positions at the discretion of the respective National Officer, notwithstanding the provisions regarding seniority, promotion and staff changes, lay-off and recall, including transfers outside the bargaining unit (COPE Local 491), and term employees (CSU National Office Component and CEU).
- (ii) An employee appointed as an Executive Assistant from within the service of the Employer may bid for any posted position at any time, or may return to the last permanent position held, or may be returned to the last permanent position held at the discretion of the respective National Officer, and at the rate of pay for the position the employee is returned to.
 - In the event that an incumbent in an Executive Assistant position returns to the last position held, any other employees temporarily promoted or transferred because of the rearranging of the positions will also be returned to their previous permanent positions, and their salary will be adjusted to the appropriate increment in the former position.
- (iii) An employee appointed as an Executive Assistant from within the service of the Employer shall continue to accumulate seniority, and may bid for vacant positions or may bump in a lay-off, consistent with the seniority.

(iv) A person appointed as an Executive Assistant from outside the service of the Employer shall accumulate seniority, which may be used only for the purpose of bidding for a posted vacancy for a period up to three (3) years following the termination of their appointment.

The provisions of Article 9.07 of the CEU collective agreement do not apply.

- 8.02 (a) (i) A lack of working knowledge of a second language should not bar an otherwise qualified applicant where such applicant shows willingness and demonstrates an ability on an objective basis to learn the second language. Such applicant must also agree that they will demonstrate a working knowledge of the second language within twenty-four (24) months if appointed. The Employer and such applicant, if appointed, shall establish an education program to achieve this end, which may include evening courses, tutoring, as well as paid leave(s) of absence.
 - (ii) The successful applicant shall be appointed but not transferred to the position until they can successfully demonstrate that they have attained the working knowledge of the second language (maximum period twentyfour (24) months). In the interim period, the Employer shall offer the position to the next senior qualified candidate who meets the language requirements of the position.
 - (iii) If the working knowledge is not achieved by the end of the twenty-four (24)-month period, or if the employee finds himself/herself unable to attain the working knowledge, the position will be reposted and only candidates who can meet the language requirements will be considered re: this posting.
 - (iv) Any other employee promoted or transferred because of the rearrangement of positions shall also be returned to their former position without loss of seniority and their salary will be adjusted to the appropriate increment in their former position.
 - (b) Lack of experience or knowledge with specific computer software will not bar an otherwise qualified employee from being considered for the position.

8.03 Recall Procedure

In re-hiring, employees will be re-employed in the inverse order of their lay-off; that is, the first to be re-employed will be those employees with the greatest seniority provided they are qualified to perform the work available.

The Employer shall notify the employee of recall to work by registered mail to the last known address on file with the Employer. The employee must contact the Employer within five (5) working days of the date of receipt of the letter.

If the employee is re-engaged within a period of six (6) months, that employee continues to accumulate their seniority.

8.04 Trial Period

- (a) The successful applicant shall be placed on trial for a period of two (2) months. Conditional on satisfactory service, such trial promotion or transfer shall become permanent after the period of two (2) months. If the successful applicant has been acting in the position for three or more consecutive months immediately prior to appointment to the position they will have successfully completed their trial period.
- (b) In the event the senior applicant proves unsatisfactory in the position during the aforementioned trial period, or if they decide to return to their former position, they shall be returned to their former position without loss of seniority, and their salary will be adjusted to the appropriate increment in their former position.
- Any other employee promoted or transferred because of the rearrangement of positions as provided for in Article 8.04 shall also be returned to their former position without loss of seniority, and their salary will be adjusted to the appropriate increment in their former position.
- 8.06 (a) Should a significant change to a position be demonstrated by the incumbent, a request for a classification review shall be submitted to a Joint Job Reclassification Committee comprised of two (2) representatives selected by the Union and two (2) representatives selected by the Employer. The Employer and the Union will mutually develop terms of reference for the functioning of the Committee and training of the members. The Job Reclassification Committee will jointly establish a job analysis procedure for rating positions using the CUPE Gender-Neutral Job Evaluation Plan.

(b) Should the Job Reclassification Committee determine that there is sufficient change to a position that warrants reclassification, the position will be evaluated using the CUPE Gender-Neutral Job Evaluation Plan. Should the reclassification result in a new salary rate, the rate shall be paid retroactive to the date of the request for reclassification.

8.07 (a) Relieving Pay

When an employee is assigned to relieve in a classification higher than their own, the employee shall receive an additional eight (8) per cent of their own rate but not to exceed the maximum of the higher classification. Written confirmation of approval for relieving pay will be issued to the employee by the Employer prior to commencement of the relief assignment.

(b) Vacation Relief

When employees are required to replace an employee in a higher classification for a period of at least three (3) continuous days, they shall be paid the rate of the higher classification.

Where new classifications are created or current positions reclassified, the Employer shall advise the Union in writing at least sixty (60) days in advance of the creation or reclassification of the position, of the nature of the position(s), the conditions of employment and the proposed wage rate. In the event that the Union disagrees with the proposed conditions of employment or wage rate, the Union will notify the Employer in writing of the nature of this disagreement and the conditions of employment and wage rate for the position shall be subject to negotiations between the parties.

If the parties are unable to negotiate the conditions of employment and wage rate for the position(s) in question within thirty (30) days of the original notice for the Employer, either party may refer the dispute to arbitration.

The arbitrator shall have the authority to set the conditions of employment and wage rate for the position in question and to order compensation for any person or persons who may be affected.

8.09 Job Postings

(a) (i) When a vacancy occurs or a new position is created, the Employer will provide job postings by e-mail to all active and inactive employees except where a hard copy is requested by an inactive employee. Such postings shall be in effect for a minimum of three (3) weeks in order that all members will know of the position and be able to make application therefore. Such applications will be acknowledged. No outside advertisement for additional employees will be made until after the closing date of the posting.

If the location of a posted position is subsequently changed before an appointment to the position has been made, the posting will be withdrawn and a revised posting will be issued.

- (ii) Providing sufficient notice of impending vacancy has been received, a posting will be issued up to six (6) months prior to the position becoming vacant, and every effort will be made to post the impending vacancy no later than three (3) months prior to the position becoming vacant. Where an employee gives notice of their intent to retire at the completion of a leave of absence scheduled to end on a date coincident with their intended retirement date, they will be requested to sign a termination agreement which will then allow the Employer to fill the impending vacancy, on a permanent basis, prior to the incumbent's effective date of retirement. The vacancy will only be filled prior to the date of retirement where the termination agreement has been signed by the employee.
- (b) If a COPE Local 491 applicant is appointed to a CSU National Office Component, CEU, CSU, CEP 2013, CEP 2023 or CDU position and if within the six (6) month trial period the applicant desires or does not qualify, they shall be returned to their former position and their salary will be adjusted to the appropriate increment in their former position. Any other employee promoted or transferred within the bargaining unit because of the re-arrangement of positions shall also be returned to their former position and their salary will be adjusted to the appropriate increment in their former position.
- (c) When a secretary position becomes vacant, the Employer retains the right to determine whether or not the need for dictation-taking exists. This would be reflected in the job posting. Notwithstanding the determination made by the Employer that the need for dictation-taking does not exist, the position will remain classified as secretary.

- (d) When a temporary vacancy occurs in a permanent position within this bargaining unit, and is not filled by a member of this bargaining unit on a "relieving pay" basis, the Employer undertakes that it will always give first consideration to employees who work at the same location, in order of seniority. (By January 31 of each year, employees interested in being considered for such re-assignment during that year will notify the Employer in writing.)
- (e) When the Employer can reasonably expect a newly created temporary position within this bargaining unit to last longer than twelve (12) months, the Employer will temporarily fill the vacancy through the posting procedure. Temporary vacancies which the Employer can reasonably expect to last longer than twelve (12) months due to sick leave or other authorized leave of absence, will also be filled temporarily through the posting procedure.

In the event the said vacancy is temporarily filled by an existing employee through the posting procedure, the Employer is not responsible for said employee's moving costs and is responsible for their accommodation costs only to the following extent:

- (i) For the first thirty (30) days, payment of 100% of hotel room, single occupancy, plus payment of the in-town meal allowance.
- (ii) For the next thirty (30) days, payment of 50% of hotel room, single occupancy, plus payment of the in-town meal allowance.
- (iii) For the next thirty (30) days, a living-out allowance of \$100.00 per week will be reimbursed to the employee, plus payment of the in-town meal allowance.
- (iv) In the event that the employee decides to take up temporary accommodation other than a hotel room within the first sixty (60) days (i.e. an apartment or a commercial rooming arrangement), the employee will be reimbursed a proportionate amount of rent or lodging costs for the remainder of those sixty (60) days. For example, if an employee moves into an apartment at the forty-five (45)-day mark, 50% of one-half of the first month's rent or lodging costs will be reimbursed.

and the subsequent temporary vacancy thus created will not be subject to the posting procedure.

In cases where a temporary vacancy is being filled through the posting procedure, the Employer may nevertheless fill it without recourse to the procedure while the procedure is being carried out.

(f) When opportunities for temporary assignments and/or temporary vacancies arise in the bargaining unit, within the regions, which can reasonably be expected to go beyond three (3) months (but that do not fall under Article 8.09(e) of the collective agreement), the Employer will make every reasonable effort to inform staff within the region of such opportunities, by circulating notice within the offices in the region, outlining the details of the assignment. Similarly, notices will be circulated within National Office for National Office staff.

Staff will be required to make their interest in such opportunities known to the appropriate director(s) in writing, and any resulting reassignment will be determined in consultation with the Department of Organizing and Regional Services and/or other national department affected. Reassignments will be made taking into consideration seniority, qualifications, membership needs, costs.

Staff within National Office will be required to make their interest in such opportunities known to the National Secretary-Treasurer and any resulting reassignments will be determined at the discretion of the Employer taking into consideration seniority, interests, qualifications, departmental needs, costs.

- **8.10** (i) In the filling of permanent vacancies, appointment shall be made of the applicant with the greatest seniority from among those meeting the required qualifications to perform the duties of the position.
 - (ii) For bidding purposes temporary employees who are actively at work at the time of issuance of a job posting for a permanent position, shall be credited with seniority equal to the greater of all accumulated time worked during the previous twenty-four (24) months or the length of continuous service, for the purposes of appointment or promotion to that position, and for purposes of satisfying the probationary period when the successful applicant has been acting in the position for three (3) or more consecutive months immediately prior to the appointment to the position.
 - (iii) Notwithstanding Articles 8.01(a) or 8.10, employees newly appointed to permanent positions must remain in the permanent positions to which they have been appointed for a minimum of twelve (12) months, except where a change would be a promotion.

8.11 In the event that a person applies for and receives a lateral transfer, such person shall be restricted from another lateral transfer move within the same region for a period of two (2) years. A lateral transfer shall be deemed as any move to a position(s)/classification(s) where the rate of pay is the same.

8.12 Moving Expenses

Any employee moved at the request of the Employer, as the result of a promotion, or under the terms of Article 7.05, shall be paid full moving expenses by the Employer.

The present moving expenses policy shall become and form part of this Agreement.

8.13 Technological Change

(a) Objectives

- (i) The Employer accepts that the introduction of new forms of technology into the workplace can be beneficial both for the Employer and for its employees, provided the conditions under which that technology is introduced are correctly regulated.
 - We accept that the evaluation of new technology must be based not only on its technical and economic effects but also on its social effects on employees.
- (ii) The objective of this Article is to provide protection of employment, opportunity for input, and adequate advance notice of the introduction of new technology so as to maximize the benefits to both parties while avoiding or minimizing possible negative implications.
- (b) The Union shall have representation equal to each of the other staff unions on the Computer Users Group established by the Employer for the purpose of studying and making recommendations as requested on technological change in the workplace.

(c) **Definitions**

Technological change means any change in:

- (i) electronic data processing equipment or computer equipment;
- (ii) introduction of new software including upgrades to existing software or application programs.

(d) Advance Notice

When the Employer is considering the introduction of technological change: The Employer agrees to notify the Union and the employees two (2) months in advance of their intentions and to update the information provided as new developments arise and modifications are made, including a description of any project it intends to carry out.

(e) Commitment to Consult

The Employer commits itself to the principle of consulting with the employees on all matters relating to the introduction of new technology as laid down in this Collective Agreement including the choice of equipment, the method and speed of its introduction, and the method of work organization to be used with it. They also agree to consult on all matters affecting the employment and conditions of work of the employees affected by it, including significant changes to the physical work area.

(f) Guaranteed Employment

No regular employee shall be dismissed, laid off or have their regular hours reduced by the Employer because of a technological change or because of any change in work methods including, but not limited to electronic data processing equipment, computer equipment, or automated machines.

(g) Income Protection

An employee whose job is changed or who is displaced from their job by virtue of technological change will suffer no reduction in basic earnings.

(h) Transfer Arrangements

An employee who is rendered redundant or displaced from their job as a result of technological change shall be given an opportunity to fill any bargaining unit vacancy for which they have seniority and which they are able to perform. If there is no such vacancy, they shall have the right to displace employees with less seniority, provided they are able to perform the job.

(i) Job Content, Skills and Qualifications

The overall level of skills and qualifications necessary to carry out the jobs covered by the Agreement will not deteriorate as a result of the introduction of technological change.

(j) No New Employees

No additional employees shall be hired by the Employer until employees who need training to retain their employment or employees on lay-off, have been notified of the proposed technological or other change and allowed a reasonable training period to acquire the necessary knowledge or skill to retain their employment.

(k) Training

- (i) Training shall be provided during the hours of work, wherever possible.
- (ii) If training due to technological change occurs outside of working hours it shall be considered time worked.
- (iii) There shall be no reduction in wage or salary rates during the training period.
- (iv) All employees associated with the new system will be given sufficient training in the broad principles of the system and the purpose of their own task in relation to the system as a whole.

(I) No Individual Work Measurement

It is recognized that volume measurement may be necessary to obtain an objective evaluation of the level of production of a group, a section or an office. However, there shall be no discriminatory singling-out of individuals for work measurement.

8.14 Position Security

If an employee's position is reclassified, that employee shall be given preference for the new position. Should the employee refuse the position, then seniority shall prevail among the other applicants, in accordance with Article 8.01. Such employee will be allowed a training period in accordance with the Article dealing with Technological Change.

- 8.15 If all applicants within the bargaining unit who applied for a position within or outside of the bargaining unit were unsuccessful, the Employer agrees to notify them in writing, within twenty (20) working days following the interview and/or test given to the last internal applicant. If an internal applicant has been chosen, the Employer agrees to notify all other internal applicants and the Union at least forty-eight (48) hours before such position is occupied. In both cases such notice shall indicate the reason why the unsuccessful applicants were not selected to fill the position and also the name of the successful applicant.
- 8.16 The Union shall be notified of all appointments, hirings, layoffs, transfers, leaves of absence in excess of three months, recalls, and terminations of employment within the bargaining unit.
- 8.17 The Employer agrees to implement a procedure to eliminate the use of Office Overload or like organizations wherever possible, by establishing a bank of former employees or union members to be used in filling extra work needs or temporary vacancies.
- 8.18 In cases of downgrading because of the addition of employees to "one clerical area offices" or for any other reason, the affected employee's salary will be red-circled until such time as the rate of the position surpasses the employee's rate.
- 8.19 If an employee requests information on qualifications for any position at CUPE, the Employer will furnish the employee with the last issued job posting for that position; also, upon request, the Director of the Department within which the position falls, will provide additional relevant advice to the employee regarding the position's academic and experiential requirements.
- When a temporary employee has served in a temporary position for a period of 18 months, the Employer will review the status of the temporary position in consultation with the Union.

ARTICLE 9 - DISCHARGES, SUSPENSION AND DISCIPLINE

9.01 Discipline or Discharge

- (a) The Union recognizes the right of the Employer to discharge or otherwise discipline employees for just cause. Employees who are subjected to any form of discipline shall have recourse to the grievance procedure.
 - There shall be no deduction of salary or benefits from an employee suspended for five (5) days or less on a first occasion until such time as any grievance arising from the suspension has been resolved.
- (b) The Employer affirms its commitment to the principle of progressive discipline and agrees that except in cases of extreme misconduct, discipline will proceed in stages, e.g. verbal warning, written warning, suspension(s), discharge, as appropriate. It is further understood that transfers will not be made for disciplinary purposes.
- 9.02 (a) When any person or group of persons make written slanderous or derogatory statements pertaining to any member of the Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 491, the National Officers shall immediately forward to the employee concerned, and the Union, in writing, a copy of such statements and their source, and shall advise if an investigation will be conducted. In the event the Employer initiates a disciplinary action, the employee shall be notified in writing by the Employer, with full disclosure of the reasons, grounds for action and/or penalty, with a copy to the Secretary of the Union.
 - (b) Any verbal complaint from any person or group of persons which will give rise to any disciplinary action against an employee must be put in writing by the complainant before any such disciplinary action is undertaken.
 - (c) Any employee appearing before the Employer or Employer representative as a witness in an investigation may choose to be accompanied by a representative of the Union.

9.03 Unjust Suspension or Discharge

Should it be found upon investigation that an employee has been unjustly suspended, discharged or disciplined, such employee shall be immediately reinstated in their former position, without loss of seniority, and shall be compensated for all time lost in an amount equal to their normal earnings, or by any other arrangement as to compensation which is just and equitable in the opinion of the parties or in the opinion of the arbitrator if the matter is referred to such arbitrator.

ARTICLE 9 – DISCHARGES, SUSPENSION AND DISCIPLINE (cont'd)

- 9.04 No adverse report of any kind shall be placed in the file of an employee unless a copy of the report is sent to the employee.
- 9.05 The Employer agrees that wherever possible employees and the Union shall be notified at least one (1) full working day in advance of any interview of a disciplinary nature and to indicate:
 - (a) the employee shall be accompanied by a Union representative;
 - (b) the purpose of the meeting, including whether it involves the employee's personnel record;
 - (c) that if the employee's personnel record is to be considered during the interview, the employee and/or the Union representative shall have access before the meeting to the file in accordance with Article 9.06.
- 9.06 An employee's record will be automatically cleared of disciplinary measures after one (1) year. An employee or their designate has the right to examine their personnel record and copy any part thereof upon request provided a duly authorized representative of the Employer is present. A Union Representative may examine the record on behalf of an employee provided they have written authorization from that employee to do so and provided a duly authorized representative of the Employer is present.
- **9.07** Any employee discharged for cause shall be eligible for all their unused vacation entitlements.

ARTICLE 10 – NOTICE OF RESIGNATION

10.01 Any permanent employee who voluntarily leaves the service of the Employer and, having given at least two (2) weeks' notice of their intention to leave, shall be entitled to receive from the Employer all accrued benefits, including vacation pay, etc.

ARTICLE 11 – WAGES AND ALLOWANCES

11.01 All employees shall be paid in accordance with the attached Appendix "A" which is part of this Agreement. For annual increment purposes the anniversary date of an employee shall be the hiring date. In all cases of promotion the employee shall receive the wage of the higher classification in accordance with years of service.

11.02 Direct Deposit Payroll

All employees will be paid by way of a direct deposit system except those permanent employees grandparented, with the option of participating, or not. Employees will not be entitled to opt out of the direct deposit system.

11.03 Upon an employee's request, payroll deductions will be made for Canada Savings Bonds.

11.04 Pay Days

All employees shall be paid on a bi-weekly basis on alternate Thursdays. If a statutory holiday falls on a Thursday which is designated as a pay day, the pay day shall be the preceding day. Overpayments that may occur will not be deducted from an employee's pay cheques until the employee has been consulted.

The Employer shall provide to each employee an itemized statement of their wages, overtime, and any other supplementary pay and deduction on each pay day.

11.05 Overtime Meal and Transportation Allowances

- (a) An employee, if required to work overtime two (2) hours or more before or after scheduled hours, shall be given a meal allowance of \$6.00 and up to \$10.00 for transportation with a receipt. If an employee is required to work after midnight they shall be given an additional meal allowance of \$6.00.
- (b) An employee, if required to work overtime four (4) hours or more on a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday, shall be given a meal allowance of \$6.00.
- (c) Employees at the National Office who are required to work overtime after normal working hours or weekends will be permitted to use the indoor parking facilities during such overtime work, space permitting.

ARTICLE 11 – WAGES AND ALLOWANCES (cont'd)

11.06 Child Care Costs

An employee working overtime which involves additional babysitter costs will be reimbursed \$6.00 per hour per child to help defray such additional expenses. Employees who are assigned to work out of town, or who participate on joint committees with the Employer, will be reimbursed for any additional receipted child care costs incurred beyond those for which the employee is normally responsible.

11.07 Expense Allowance

- (a) An employee requested to work out of town shall be paid incidental expenses of \$86.00 exclusive of hotel costs.
- (b) \$86.00 incidental expenses will only be paid when the employee submits a hotel receipt for overnight stay, or an appropriate explanation is given outlining the accommodation acquired in lieu of hotel accommodation, or if the employee leaves town in the morning and does not return until midnight or later, in which case such information will be contained on the statement of expenses. (The amount of the first day out-of-town incidental expenses shall be limited to the amount of the unreceipted expenses actually incurred but shall not exceed the amounts set out herein above).
- (c) An employee requested to work a full day at special functions outside the employee's regular place of employment, or who attends day-long seminars or education courses with prior approval, shall be paid a per diem allowance of \$17.00.
- (d) Travel costs will be paid subject to the mode of transportation first having been agreed to by the Employer. There shall be a mileage expense of \$0.51 (fiftyone cents) (2012) per kilometre which is to be indexed, paid to employees requested to use their automobile; said allowance to cover all expenses incurred, e.g. gasoline. In town travel costs shall be paid to cover the distance from the place of employment to the location of the special function.

(e) In-Town Hotel

Employees assigned to coordination duties for CUPE National conventions or conferences held in the employee's home-base location, shall be entitled to hotel accommodation for any days they are required to work extended hours.

(f) An employee requested to travel outside normal hours on behalf of the Employer will receive payment of wages at straight time for travelling or taken as time off at straight time at a time mutually agreed to.

ARTICLE 11 – WAGES AND ALLOWANCES (cont'd)

(g) Where prior approval has been received by an appropriate Director, the Employer shall pay the expense of high speed internet in hotels.

11.08 Cost-of-Living Bonus

Salaries will be increased or decreased by \$3.67 per week for each point or major portion thereof. A review for this purpose shall be made at six (6) month intervals as of the date the contract takes effect. In no case will salaries be reduced below the contract rate. The base cost-of-living index figures will be the Statistics Canada figure for January 1st, 2002. A buffer of seven (7) per cent shall apply beyond the figure published for the month of December 2010; namely 116.5 (2002 base = 100). Reaccumulation of \$3.67 per week for each point or major portion thereof shall recommence at 124.6. A further buffer of seven (7) per cent shall apply beyond the figure published for the month of December 2011.

11.09 Transportation Allowance/Parking

All employees not using employer-provided parking shall receive a monthly transportation allowance equal to the current rate charged for express bus fare in the City of Ottawa.

11.10 Bilingual Bonus

- (a) A seven (7) per cent bilingual bonus will be paid to those employees who, in the performance of their duties, are required to use the second official language 25% of their time.
- (b) All persons in bilingual positions in the bargaining unit as at January 1, 1978 will not be adversely affected by the implementation of the 25% guideline.

11.11 Retroactive Pay for Terminated Employees

An employee who has retired or severed their employment between the termination date of this Agreement and the effective date of the new Agreement shall receive the full retroactivity of any increase in wages, salaries or other benefits.

ARTICLE 12 – HOURS OF WORK

12.01 Regular Weekly Hours

The regular working week shall consist of thirty (30) hours for the office and clerical staff divided into five (5) days from Monday to Friday inclusive.

In locations where there is more than one (1) employee, the Employer will allow a schedule to be established which will allow for every second Friday afternoon off.

In one (1)-clerical employee offices, the Employer will allow for summer hours to be established from the first Monday in June to the last Friday in September, with 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., 8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m., 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., and 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. schedules permitted upon agreement between employee and Employer.

12.02 Regular Daily Hours

The regular working day shall consist of six (6) hours, between 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. for the office and clerical staff.

However, where agreement can be reached locally between the employee and the Employer, such a schedule can be changed. The Union will then be notified in writing. (A possible example would be a mutually beneficial scheduling arrangement whereby an employee would be able to attend a post-secondary course for up to three (3) hours per week.)

12.03 Overtime

All hours worked in excess of the regular working day shall be considered as overtime and shall be paid for at the rate of time and one-half the employee's regular rate of pay up to three (3) hours. After three (3) hours, double the employee's regular rate of pay. For computing an hourly rate on which overtime will be paid, the wage rate in Appendix "A" of this Agreement shall be divided by thirty (30).

For purposes of calculating overtime, paid leave provided by this Agreement shall be considered part of the regular scheduled working day.

Employees choosing to take time off in lieu of overtime worked shall receive time off at the applicable overtime rate, at a time mutually agreed to between the employee and the Employer. In no case shall overtime be accumulated beyond twelve (12) months. At that time, if agreement cannot be reached for lieu time off, payment will be made at the rate applicable at the time the overtime was worked.

ARTICLE 12 – HOURS OF WORK (cont'd)

12.04 All work done on Saturdays, Sundays, Statutory Holidays and Vacation time shall be paid for at the rate of double time. In addition, the overtime hours so worked on Statutory Holidays or Vacation time shall be rescheduled as time off with pay at a later date mutually agreed between the Employer and the employee.

12.05 Call-Back Pay

An employee who has completed their regular days' work and has left the office and is then called into work, including Saturdays, Sundays, Statutory Holidays and Vacation time, shall be guaranteed at least three (3) hours at the applicable overtime rate in addition to transportation allowance.

12.06 Authorization of Overtime

Overtime will not be recognized unless such overtime work performed has first been properly authorized.

12.07 Overtime Rates for Part-Time Employees

Part-time employees working less than six (6) hours per day, and who are required to work longer than their regular working day, shall be paid at the rate of straight time for the hours so worked, up to and including six (6) hours in the working day. Regular overtime rates shall apply after six (6) hours in the working day, and for all work performed on holidays and regular days off.

12.08 Sharing of Overtime

Overtime and call-back time shall be divided equally among the employees who are willing and qualified to perform the work that is available.

12.09 Employees shall be permitted to have coffee at their desks.

ARTICLE 13 – VACATIONS

13.01 Vacations

(a) Employees shall be entitled to vacations in accordance with length of service to become due on the anniversary date of the employee as follows:

Less than 1 year of service	1⅔ days per month
after 1 year of service	20 days per year
after 5 years of service	25 days per year
after 10 years of service	30 days per year
after 15 years of service	35 days per year
after 20 years of service	40 days per year
after 25 years of service	45 days per year

At the time of hire, employees shall earn monthly vacation credits at the rate enjoyed immediately prior to joining CUPE or 1% days per month, whichever is greater. Increases beyond the initial rate of vacation accrual will be consistent with the provisions of this Agreement.

(b) Employees with less than one (1) year's service shall be entitled to take earned vacation, provided they have satisfactorily completed their probationary period. Such requests shall not be unjustly denied by the Employer.

13.02 Vacation Bonus

In addition to pay for the above, there shall be an additional payment of \$200.00 for every week of vacation entitlement to be known as vacation bonus. The employee will have the choice of receiving their bonus either on their anniversary date or the first pay period in June of each year. The employee shall make their choice known to the Employer no later than April 30, in any given year. The vacation bonus payments will be included as a pensionable earning.

13.03 Holidays During Vacation

If a holiday or holidays fall within the vacation period assigned to or chosen by an employee, they shall, in addition to their regular vacation pay, also receive an extra day's vacation in lieu of each holiday.

ARTICLE 13 – VACATIONS (cont'd)

13.04 Illness or Bereavement During Vacation

Where it can be established by the employee through a doctor's certificate that an illness or accident occurred, or where an employee qualifies for bereavement or any other approved leave during their period of vacation, there shall be no deduction from vacation credits for such absence. The period of vacation so displaced shall either be added to the vacation or reinstated for use at a later date, at the employee's option, as mutually agreed.

13.05 Employees with one (1) or more year's service may borrow up to two (2) weeks on vacation not yet earned. If the employee terminates employment before sufficient credits have been earned the amount will be deducted from any earnings owing the employee upon termination. Such vacation shall not be taken as casual leave.

13.06 Vacation Pay on Termination

If an employee leaves the employ of the Canadian Union of Public Employees at any time in their vacation year before they have had their vacation, they shall be entitled to payment of salary in lieu of unused vacation leave on a pro rata basis. In the event an employee has taken more vacation than 'earned' they will be required to reimburse the Employer for such leave and where necessary recovery shall be made from any final payments owed to the Employee.

13.07 Casual Leave

Employees entitled to fifteen (15) or more working days of vacation in any vacation year may take seven (7) of such days as casual leave, provided adequate notice has been given and the work requirements are such that it is practicable to do so.

13.08 Employees shall be granted their vacation in consecutive weeks when requested.

ARTICLE 13 – VACATIONS (cont'd)

13.09 Vacation Use and Accumulation

Long recognized is the fact that vacation should be taken as earned, so that a person can, through rest and relaxation away from the stress of the work site, re-establish an improved health and mental attitude. In order to clearly establish this principle as being a necessary approach to assure equal and uniform treatment for all employees, the following procedures now must be followed:

- (a) All employees must, each year, schedule and take their vacation entitlement. The timing of vacation to be determined following full consultation with the Employer.
- (b) Vacation entitlement may be carried over only when written permission is requested and allowed by the Employer and should be allowed only under extreme circumstances.
- (c) Where vacation has been accumulated, steps should be taken to reduce such by the taking of a reasonable portion of such, in addition to an employee's annual vacation credits, with the goal being to eliminate the vacation accumulation, (e.g. one (1) week of accumulation to be taken in addition to earned credits). However, employees shall be allowed to retain a "balance" or "float" of their accumulation.

13.10 Preference in Vacations

Every effort will be made, subject to the requirements of the operation, to allow employees to take earned vacation at a time of their choice. Seniority shall be the deciding factor for employees wishing to take earned vacation providing the leave form is submitted before March 1st of each year for vacation leave between the following May 1st and October 31st, and providing the leave form is submitted before September 1st for vacation leave between the following November 1st and April 30th.

13.11 For the purpose of computing vacation entitlements, an employee who commences employment during the period from the 1st to the 15th of the month will receive credit for that month's service. Employees commencing employment from the 16th to the end of the month will be considered as commencing their service, for vacation purposes, on the first day of the following month.

ARTICLE 13 – VACATIONS (cont'd)

- 13.12 No employee shall accumulate vacation credits or vacation bonus beyond a period of twelve (12) months when on long-term disability.
- 13.13 When the appropriate supervisor makes it mandatory for an employee to cancel vacation, cancellation costs thus incurred shall be reimbursed by the Employer upon submission of receipts.

ARTICLE 14 – STATUTORY HOLIDAYS

14.01 List of Holidays

(a) Employees shall be given the following holidays without deduction of pay:

New Year's Day
Heritage Day
Good Friday
Easter Monday
Queen's Birthday
Canada Day
Civic Holiday
Labour Day
Thanksgiving Day
Remembrance Day
Christmas Eve Day
Christmas Day
Boxing Day

New Year's Eve Day

and such others as are proclaimed as holidays by the federal, provincial or municipal government.

(b) All days between Christmas Day and New Year's Day shall be time off with pay as described in Appendix "B" attached.

14.02 Holidays Falling on Weekend

In the event that a holiday, other than those covered under Appendix "B" attached, occurs on a Saturday or Sunday, the following working day(s) shall be considered the holiday.

ARTICLE 15 - SICK AND COMPASSIONATE LEAVE

15.01 Sick Leave Defined

Sick leave means the period of time an employee is permitted to be absent from work with full pay by virtue of being sick or disabled or because of an accident for which compensation is not payable under the Workers' Compensation Act.

15.02 Medical Care Leave

(a) Amount of Sick Leave

After two (2) months' employment, a full-time employee shall be entitled to one and one-half (1½) days sick leave with pay for each calendar month worked; such sick leave to be cumulative from year to year. Further sick leave with pay, within any yearly period shall be left to the discretion of the Sick Bank Committee. In cases where the Employer has reason to suspect abuse, an employee may be required to produce a certificate from a medical practitioner for any illness, certifying that they were unable to carry out their duties due to illness. The Employer shall pay the cost, if any, providing that the employee provides a receipt.

(b) Illness in the Family

- (i) In order to attend to ill members of the immediate family (spouse, common-law spouse, child, mother, father, persons acting in the place of a parent, and relatives permanently residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee resides), the employee shall be entitled to a leave of absence with pay after notifying the Employer.
- (ii) For the above, there shall be a maximum allowed of five (5) accumulated sick leave days per illness, provided that the employee shall be limited to a total of fifteen (15) days in any calendar year. Extenuating circumstances will be judged on their merit.

The above-noted leaves of absence shall be granted provided the employee is the only person available.

(c) Each employee shall be allowed to withdraw from their sick leave credits for medical or dental appointments that cannot be arranged outside the normal hours of work.

ARTICLE 15 - SICK AND COMPASSIONATE LEAVE (cont'd)

15.03 For the purposes of accumulating sick leave credits, service with either the National Union of Public Employees or the National Union of Public Service Employees shall be considered as service with the Canadian Union of Public Employees.

15.04 Sick Leave Records

A record of all unused sick leave will be kept by the Employer for the purpose of severance payment as provided in Article 20. Each employee shall be informed of the amount of their unused sick leave accrued to their credit at the end of each calendar year. Immediately after the close of each calendar year, each employee shall review the records of the Employer and verify that the accumulated sick leave is correct. Any employee is to be advised on application of the amount of sick leave accrued to their credit.

15.05 For the purpose of computing sick leave entitlement, an employee who commences employment during the period from the first 1st to the 15th of the month will receive credit for that month's service. Employees commencing employment from the 16th to the end of the month will be considered as commencing their service, for sick leave purposes, on the first day of the following month.

15.06 Sick Leave Bank

The sick leave bank shall consist of one (1) day's sick leave per year to be contributed by each employee, and one (1) day per year to be contributed by the Employer on behalf of each employee.

The purpose of the sick leave bank is to assist employees who have exhausted their sick leave credits.

A committee to administer the Sick Leave Bank will consist of one (1) representative from the Employer and:

- (a) Two (2) from the Union at National Office in the case of requests from members in the regional and area offices;
- (b) Two (2) from the regional and/or area offices in the case of requests from members at National Office.

ARTICLE 16 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE

An employee granted temporary leave of absence without pay shall continue to accumulate seniority but shall not earn sick credits or be paid for statutory holidays after the leave has extended beyond two (2) consecutive months. The premiums for the welfare benefits as outlined in Article 19 will also cease to be paid by the Employer after the leave of absence has extended beyond two (2) consecutive months.

16.02 Bereavement Leave

An employee shall be granted leave without loss of pay and benefits in the case of the death of:

- (a) parent, spouse, fiancé(e), child, former guardian five (5) working days;
- (b) brother, sister, parent-in-law, brother/sister-in-law, son/daughter-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, ward three (3) working days;
- (c) aunt, uncle, niece, nephew one (1) working day.

Where the burial occurs out of town and the employee attends the funeral, such leave shall include, as well, reasonable travelling time.

An employee shall be granted leave of one (1) working day without loss of pay or benefits in the case of the death of a person with whom they have had a very close relationship. In addition to the one (1) day leave, an employee may apply under Article 13.07 - Casual Leave to use up to two (2) days' casual leave.

16.03 Special Leave

Other special instances where leave of absence with pay may be requested will be considered individually by the Employer. To ensure consistency in application, the Managing Director of Human Resources will be responsible for confirming approval to applications made under this provision.

16.04 Observance of Religious Holidays

The observance of religious holidays will be permitted and provision made for time necessary to attend religious services.

16.05 Pregnancy/Maternity, Parental and Adoption Leave Without Pay

(a) (i) Pregnancy/Maternity Leave Without Pay

Employees who have completed a minimum of three (3) months service before the anticipated birth of a child shall be granted a pregnancy/maternity leave without pay, without loss of seniority or benefits for a period of up to seventeen (17) weeks. Pregnancy/Maternity leave without pay must be requested in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the anticipated commencement of this leave. An employee who becomes pregnant shall notify the Employer at least ten (10) weeks prior to the expected date of the termination of the pregnancy.

- (ii) An employee who delivers a still born baby after the beginning of the twentieth (20th) week preceding the date forecast for the birth is entitled to leave as allowed under the E.I. regulations.
- (iii) An employee who delivers prematurely and whose child is consequently hospitalized, is entitled to a discontinued pregnancy/maternity leave. She can return to work before the end of her pregnancy/maternity leave and complete it when the child no longer requires hospital care.
- (iv) If the birth happens after the date predicted, the employee is entitled to an extension of her pregnancy/maternity leave equal to the period of delay.

(b) Parental Leave Without Pay

Employees who have completed a minimum of three (3) months service before the anticipated birth of a child shall be granted parental leave without pay, without loss of seniority or benefits for a period of up to thirty-seven (37) weeks. Parental leave must be requested in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the anticipated commencement of this leave. Leave taken in conjunction with 16.05(a) or 16.05(b) cannot exceed fifty-two (52) weeks in total. Either birth parent who intends to apply for parental leave shall notify the Employer at least ten (10) weeks prior to the expected date of the termination of the pregnancy.

(c) Adoption Leave Without Pay

Employees who have completed a minimum of three (3) months service before the anticipated adoption or birth of a child shall be granted adoption leave without pay, without loss of seniority or benefits for a period of up to fifty-two (52) weeks. Adoption leave must be requested in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the anticipated commencement of this leave. The employee shall notify the Employer within two (2) weeks of the date on which the employee's application for adoption was officially approved by the adoption agency.

- (d) During pregnancy/maternity, parental or adoption leave and the extensions provided for in paragraph (a)(iv), an employee continues to accrue, as long as they are entitled to them normally, the following benefits:
 - Accumulation of vacation
 - Accumulation of sick days
 - Accumulation of experience up to twenty-seven (27) weeks
 - Accumulation of continued service for the purpose of job security, severance pay calculation and seniority
 - Continued medical and dental coverage
 - Continued group life insurance coverage
 - Employer contributions will continue to be made on behalf of CUPE Pension Plan members, during the SUB payment period, who choose to continue to participate in the CUPE Pension Plan while on unpaid leave.
- (e) An employee can postpone a maximum of four (4) weeks of annual vacation if they are situated within her/his premature delivery and parental leave and if, at the latest two (2) weeks before the expiration of the said leave, she/he advised the Employer in writing of the date of the postponement.
- (f) The employee shall send to the Employer, during the fourth (4th) week preceding the end of her/his pregnancy/maternity, adoption or parental leave, a notice indicating her/his date of return to work. The employee must return to work at the end of the leave, unless she/he prolongs such leave in the manner provided for in (a)(iv).
- (g) Upon returning from pregnancy/maternity, adoption or parental leave, the employee resumes her/his position. In the event that the position has been abolished, the employee is entitled to the advantages, e.g. bumping, transfer rights, that she/he would have benefited from had she/he been at work.
- (h) An employee is entitled to sick leave when she can provide a medical certificate stating that her work endangers her health or that of the fetus.

(i) Extended Parental Leave Without Pay

An employee, who has completed nine (9) months service before the anticipated birth or adoption of a child is entitled to extend the total period of leave without pay to a maximum duration of two (2) years, to prolong pregnancy/maternity, adoption, spousal birth or parental leave, with seniority continuing to accumulate.

During the extended parental leave period the Employer agrees to pay all hospital and medical and group life premiums. Vacation credits will not accrue during the extended period, however the total length of the leave will be counted for future entitlements. The vacation bonus and severance pay entitlement will not be reduced.

- (j) While on pregnancy/maternity, adoption or parental leave an employee does not have to pay for her/his parking space, and a space will be available for her/him on their return.
- (k) Employees on preventative maternity leave (under the Quebec Workers' Compensation plan) will be paid the difference between their normal basic salary and WCB benefits received.
- (I) At the request of the Employer, an employee on extended parental leave shall be permitted to work part-time.

Note: Parental leave applies to male or female employees.

16.06 Supplemental Unemployment Benefits (SUB)

(a) Employees who have completed nine (9) months service prior to commencement of leave as described in 16.05(a), (b) or (c) shall be entitled to Employment Insurance (E.I.) SUB payments. During the EI two (2)-week waiting period the Employer shall pay 95% of the employee's normal basic salary. During the following fifteen (15) weeks in the case of pregnancy/maternity leave or thirty-five (35) weeks in the case of adoption or parental leave, the Employer shall supplement the weekly EI payments up to 95% of the employee's basic salary. In the case of adoption leave, during the following fifteen (15) week period, the Employer shall continue to pay the difference between the maximum E.I. payment, which was received during the initial thirty-five (35) week period and 95% of the employee's basic salary during the initial thirty-five (35) week period.

- (b) It is understood between the parties that payment of the SUB is governed by the Employment Insurance Act which, under CUPE's approved plan, requires that:
 - (i) The combined weekly level of E.I. benefits and SUB payments and other earnings not exceed 95% of the employee's normal weekly earnings during the actual employment insurance period;
 - (ii) Employees disentitled or disqualified from receiving employment insurance benefits be ineligible for SUB payments under this Article except if serving the E.I. waiting period;
 - (iii) The right to SUB payments be solely for supplementation of employment insurance benefits during the government-approved payment period (to a maximum of fifty (50) weeks for maternity leave, or thirty-five (35) weeks for parental leave;
 - (iv) In order to receive SUB payments, employees must make application for and be in receipt of employment insurance benefits and provide such proof of eligibility to the Employer;
 - (v) Payments in respect of guaranteed annual remuneration or in respect of deferred remuneration of severance pay benefits are not reduced or increased by payments received under this plan.
- (c) Employees on pregnancy/maternity or parental leave who receive E.I. maternity or parental benefits may be required by Revenue Canada to reimburse to Revenue Canada a portion of said benefit if taxable salary for the year is above a certain level. In such cases, the Employer will pay to the employee (upon submission of appropriate verification) said amount reimbursed to Revenue Canada.

16.07 Spousal Birth Leave

An employee shall be allowed spousal birth leave with pay for ten (10) days following the confinement of the spouse. A further leave of absence of up to four (4) months without pay will be allowed.

When an employee is on an unpaid leave of absence, the following benefits shall apply: continued medical and dental coverage, unbroken coverage for seniority, vacation, vacation bonus and severance pay. Group life insurance coverage will be provided upon approval by the insurance carrier, with application to be made by the individual concerned.

It is understood that the birth father or adoptive parents have the option of coverage under either the spousal birth leave or parental leave provisions - not both.

16.08 Compassionate Care Family Leave

Where an employee demonstrates eligibility equal to the requirements of El compassionate care benefits, the employee shall be granted up to eight (8) weeks of compassionate care family leave.

16.09 Leave for Union Activities

- (a) Employees shall be granted leave of absence without pay when delegated to perform necessary union activities. Such time shall not exceed three (3) weeks per employee in any one (1) year. When such leave involves a period of one (1) week (five (5) working days) or more, the Employer will be provided with at least two (2) weeks advance notice in writing. In all other instances, leave for union activities for periods of less than one (1) week's duration will be granted provided that the work requirements of the Employer permit it. The one-hundred (100) days provided for in Article 3.04(a) are included in the above-mentioned three (3) weeks.
- (b) Employees shall be granted up to three (3) hours leave of absence with pay if required for the purpose of travelling to a COPE Local 491 Annual Regional Union Meeting, provided the work requirements of the Employer permit it.
- (c) The Employer recognizes the rights of employees to participate in public affairs. Therefore, upon written request, the Employer will grant leave of absence without pay and loss of seniority so that employees may be candidates in a federal, provincial, or municipal election.
- (d) Any employee who is elected or selected for a full-time or part-time position with the Union, or any body with which the Union is affiliated, or who is elected to public office, shall be granted leave of absence without pay and without loss of seniority, by the Employer, for a period of two (2) years subject to renewal on application to the Employer for successive periods of two (2) years each.
- (e) Upon written request to the National Secretary-Treasurer, and provided permission is granted, members representing COPE Local 491 on Provincial Boards, Federations, Labour Councils, or serving on committees for the CLC or other labour organizations, shall receive time off without pay and without loss of seniority and benefits.

(f) An employee returning from an approved leave of absence which permitted him/her to serve in a full-time elective public office or full-time elective office within a provincial federation of labour or the CLC shall be placed in the position occupied prior to the leave and in the office in which the employee worked prior to the leave provided that such position is vacant or filled temporarily not permanently.

If the returning employee has established residence in another city during the leave, the employee may request placement in the city where their residence has been established, provided that a position for which they are qualified is vacant or filled temporarily not permanently. If such a position is not available in either case, the employee shall be placed by the Employer in an equivalent position for which they are qualified in the office in which the employee previously worked.

16.10 Jury or Court Witness Duty

The Employer shall grant leave of absence without loss of seniority to an employee who is called as a juror or witness in any court. The Employer shall pay such an employee the difference between the normal earnings and the payment received for jury service or court witness, excluding payment for travelling, meals, or other expenses. The employee will present proof of service and the amount of pay received.

16.11 General Leave

The Employer shall grant leave of absence without pay and without loss of seniority to any employee requesting such leave for good and sufficient cause, such request to be in writing and approved by the Employer. Such approval shall not be withheld unjustly.

An employee returning from an approved leave of absence shall be placed in the position the employee occupied prior to the leave provided that the leave is for a period of two (2) years or less, or where such position is vacant or filled temporarily, not permanently.

An employee on leave extending beyond two (2) years will be required to re-establish active employment with CUPE, through the posting procedures. Otherwise their leave will automatically be extended until such time as they are able to gain an active position within CUPE.

An employee will be required to re-establish employment with CUPE within a period of five (5) years from the initial commencement of the leave. Otherwise they will be deemed to have terminated their employment with CUPE.

16.12 Family Leave

(a) Employees shall be allowed leave of absence with pay and without loss of seniority for the following reasons:

Employee's marriage - Three (3) working days

Birth of employee's child
 Day of the birth and the day of the

mother's return from the hospital

Emergency in one's home - Up to three (3) days

Moving one's household - Maximum of one (1) day per year*

Birth of a grandchild - Maximum of one (1) day per year to

be taken within one (1) month of

the birth

* Shall mean that no employee shall be granted leave with pay for moving within twelve (12) months of the last day granted for moving.

Any requests for family leave shall be made in writing to the National Secretary-Treasurer, where possible, prior to the date the leave is requested.

(b) Upon prior notification, wherever possible, an employee shall be allowed Family Leave with pay for a maximum of seven (7) days per calendar year to attend to illnesses and responsibilities concerning their children, children of common-law spouse, dependent grandchildren, and ward, which cannot be arranged outside of normal hours of work. The leave of absence form submitted will give the reasons for the requested leave. This leave shall be non-cumulative and not subject to severance payment as provided in Article 20, if not used. This leave is not subject to a reduction of the employees accumulated sick leave and shall not be used in less than one-hour increments for record-keeping purposes. An employee shall provide proof of time claimed as the Employer may require, providing the Employer assumes such cost, where applicable.

16.13 Tuition Refund

Employees wishing to enroll in courses of studies which will better qualify themselves to perform their jobs, and who intend to ask the Employer to refund the cost of such course(s), must make application to the Employer prior to taking the course(s). If the Employer agrees that the course(s) would be beneficial both to the Employer and the employee, then the full cost of the course(s) will be borne by the Employer upon successful completion of the course(s).

It is understood that there may be occasions when the Employer may pay less than the full cost of the course(s) if the course(s) is (are) not taken solely for the purpose of self-improvement on the job. It is further understood that language courses will also be included.

16.14 Leave of absence with pay and without loss of benefits and seniority may be granted by mutual agreement for employees accepted to attend specialized courses or seminars. This includes week-long sessions, as well as Labour College of Canada, Governor General's Study Conference, Nuffield or Duke of Edinburgh Commonwealth Conference or job-related training courses.

ARTICLE 17 - HEALTH AND SAFETY

- 17.01 The Employer agrees to make reasonable and proper provisions for the maintenance of high standards of health and safety in the work place including a properly heated and lighted working environment. The Employer shall comply with applicable federal, provincial and municipal health and safety legislation and regulations.
- 17.02 The Employer agrees to establish a working committee comprised of one representative of the National Health and Safety Department, one representative from each union (CSU/CSU National Office Component/COPE) and one representative of the National Secretary-Treasurer's office.

The purpose of this committee is to review provincial health and safety regulations and legislation in order to design a workable health and safety committee structure and to establish minimum standards for health and safety issues affecting staff.

- 17.03 Two (2) representatives of the Joint Health and Safety Committee, one (1) from management and one (1) from the Union shall make inspection at the request of either party of the work place and equipment and shall report to the Health and Safety Committee the results of their inspection. In the event of accident or injury, such representatives shall be notified immediately and shall investigate and report as soon as possible to the Union and to the Employer on the nature and cause of the accident or injury. Furthermore, such representatives must be notified of any inspection and shall have the right to be present throughout the inspection. Time spent in all such activities shall be considered time worked.
- 17.04 The Union, the Joint Health and Safety Committee, and the representatives thereof, shall have full access to accident reports.
- 17.05 No employee shall be disciplined or discharged or suffer loss of pay for refusal to work on a job or in any work place or to operate any equipment where they have reasonable grounds to believe that it would present a danger to their health or safety to do so or where it would be contrary to applicable federal, provincial and municipal legislation or regulations.
- 17.06 No substance shall be introduced into the work-site that has not been thoroughly tested as to its potential health effects upon any person who is exposed to it. The Employer shall provide the members of the Health and Safety Committee with such documented evidence.

ARTICLE 18 - PROTECTIVE CLOTHING

Any employee who is required to use reproduction or duplicating machines will be supplied with a smock or other protective clothing at the expense of the Employer.

ARTICLE 19 - EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

19.01 Medical and Hospital Insurance

(a) The Employer will continue to pay the full premium for medical and hospitalization insurance as presently in force for all employees.

In addition to the present medical plan, the Employer will pay the full premium cost of the Green Shield Health Care Plan or its equivalent or better.

The Employer reserves the right to re-negotiate this clause during the renewal period for the next collective agreement.

- (b) (i) All extended health and dental benefits shall continue to accrue to all retirees, widows, widowers and their dependents when not covered by provincial government programs.
 - (ii) All employees hired who become active members of the CEPP after date of ratification and who have less than seven and a half (7.5) years of service shall receive 13.333% of the premium cost per year of service for the duration of the employee's retirement, or full benefits where they have 7.5 or more years of CUPE pensionable service.
 - (iii) Where a retiree engages in post-retirement employment with another organization and where that employer provides access to Group Health and Dental Benefits, the 'new' employer's plan(s) shall become the first payor for benefits covered and CUPE's plan will become second payor.

19.02 Group Life Insurance

The existing group insurance plan will provide for coverage on the basis of three times (3) the employee's salary regardless of sex. Full premiums shall be paid by the Employer. The Employer shall provide life insurance coverage for all employees who retire prior to age sixty-five (65) on the basis of: insurance to the amount of one times yearly salary, the premium to be fully paid by the Employer, or an amount equal to two times yearly salary with the premium to be paid on a 50/50 basis, the choice of either the above-noted plans to be the employee's option.

The Employer agrees to carry a \$15,000.00 life insurance coverage for present COPE Local 491 retirees, to be paid to their estate or beneficiary.

ARTICLE 19 – EMPLOYEE BENEFITS (cont'd)

19.03 Legislation

If the premium paid by the Employer for any employee benefit is reduced as a result of any legislative or other action, the amount of the saving shall be used to increase other benefits available to the employees, as may be mutually agreed between the parties.

19.04 Pension Plan

The Pension Plan shall be administered by a Joint Board of Trustees in accordance with the Trust Agreement jointly developed by CSU National Office Component, CSU and COPE Local 491.

The Pension Plan shall include permanent bridge benefits as follows:

- (i) The Pension Plan shall include a permanent bridge benefit equal to the maximum allowable under the legislation for all employees who were active members of the pension plan as of December 31, 1997. The parties agree that only CUPE service will be considered in determining individual employee bridge benefit entitlements.
- (ii) Effective May 16, 2007, a new bridge benefit, as follows, for all active plan members not currently entitled to a bridge benefit:
 - For employees who become plan members after May 16, 2007, the full bridge benefit will be \$8,000 per year after 15 years of CUPE service, and pro-rated if CUPE service is less than 15 years.
 - For employees who were active plan members accruing pension benefits on May 16, 2007, the full bridge benefit will accrue over 10 years of CUPE service, instead of 15 years.

The bridge benefit will be subject to the present ¼% per month reduction for each month that retirement precedes age 60.

The Pension Plan shall be amended to provide that, if at any time the going concern assets of the fund exceed the going concern liabilities, the dispositions of such excess (surplus) shall be determined through collective bargaining. The parties agree that the determination of the amount of surplus referred to herein shall be made by the Joint Board of Trustees after consultation with the Settlors and the actuary and as a result of the actuary taking into account the needs, obligations and future liabilities of the Pension Plan.

ARTICLE 19 - EMPLOYEE BENEFITS (cont'd)

The Employer and the Union agree that the existing pension plan shall be maintained and they further agree that this pension plan and any changes made to it shall be negotiable items.

In addition, the Employer agrees to pay the required employer premiums to the Canada Pension Plan or the Quebec Pension Plan over and above its contribution to the existing pension plan.

The parties agree to initiate reciprocal arrangements with previous employers to transfer pension entitlements to the CUPE Pension Plan which will facilitate the buy-back of former years of service which were pensionable service under the previous employer's pension plan and under which assets for this service were transferred directly to the CUPE Pension Plan from the former pension plan. Should the assets transferred be insufficient, the employee will be allowed to make additional contributions to the CUPE Pension Plan as required by the trustees and which are allowed by government legislation.

The parties endorse the goal of requiring only twenty-five (25) years of service regardless of age for entitlement to retirement on accrued pension without reduction for early retirement. The mechanisms to achieve this goal are to be reviewed for further discussion and action.

When an employee buys back his portion of eligible temporary CUPE past service for pension purposes, the Employer shall pay for the Employer costs for such service.

The parties reaffirmed that mandatory retirement age is sixty-five (65), i.e. the same as the normal retirement age.

19.05 Workers' Compensation Act

All employees shall be covered by the Workers' Compensation Act. An employee prevented from performing their regular work with the Employer on account of an occupational accident that is covered by the Workers' Compensation Act shall receive from the Employer the difference between the amount payable by the Workers' Compensation Board and their last rate of pay. Pending a settlement of the insurable claim, the employee shall continue to receive the full pay and benefits of this Agreement, subject to necessary adjustments. Where a WCB does not permit top up of WCB benefits without reducing such benefits, the Employer agrees that full pay and benefits will be maintained. In order to continue receiving their regular salary, the employee shall assign their compensation cheque to the Employer. In return, the Employer shall indicate the amount received from the Compensation Board on the employee's income tax (T-4) form.

ARTICLE 19 - EMPLOYEE BENEFITS (cont'd)

19.06 Long-Term Disability Plan

- (a) All members of the Union shall receive the benefits of the Long-Term Disability Plan in effect for members of the Canadian Staff Union and the Canadian Staff Union National Office Component. Full premiums shall be paid by the Employer.
- (b) In cases where a claim for long term disability benefits has not been approved within the initial sixty (60) day period and there continues to be an active claim, employees who apply for, and receive Employment Insurance (E.I.) sick benefits shall be entitled to E.I. SUB payments. During the E.I. two-week waiting period the Employer shall pay 82.2% of the employee's normal basic salary. During the following fifteen (15) weeks the Employer shall supplement the weekly E.I. payments up to 82.2% of the employee's basic salary.
- (c) The parties agree that in the event the appealed decision of the carrier is grieved, the arbitrator has jurisdiction to resolve the matter and determine an employee's eligibility for LTD benefits. CUPE agrees to implement the arbitrator's award.

19.07 Dental Plan

The Employer shall pay the full premium for a dental plan; such plan will be the Green Shield Dental Plan 19.

The Employer shall provide for 100% of orthodontic services to a maximum of \$6,000.00 to the existing group dental plan.

Effective June 1, 2007, subject to a referral to a specialist from a general practitioner, reimbursement of dental specialist fees to 130% of the general practitioners' fee guide provided the specialist fee guide has not been exceeded.

19.08 Changes in Plans

Any changes, deletions, additions or changes of contributions to any of the benefit plans which includes but is not limited to life insurance, extended health benefits, long term disability, provincial medicare, dental benefits, voluntary leave, shall be agreed upon by the Union and Employer.

It is understood that the contributions to the pension plan shall not be reduced.

ARTICLE 19 - EMPLOYEE BENEFITS (cont'd)

19.09 Optical Care

The Employer shall provide for a vision care plan to a maximum of \$500.00 per twenty-four (24) month period. The maximum \$500.00 coverage cycle will recommence after twelve (12) months when a person's prescription changes.

Effective June 1, 2007, the vision care plan will include reimbursement for laser eye surgery as an alternative to glasses. Employees choosing laser eye surgery shall be reimbursed an equivalent of the \$500.00 per twenty-four (24) month period until such time as the laser eye surgery costs are fully reimbursed.

19.10 Travel Insurance

The Employer shall pay the full cost of a master policy for travel insurance to cover all members of the bargaining unit, in the amount of \$200,000.00.

The travel insurance policy shall also cover employees while on union business.

19.11 A representative of the bargaining unit shall sit on the Joint Benefits Committee which has been established between the Employer and the staff unions to discuss and recommend changes and additions to the parties on the employee benefit plans which include, but is not limited to, life insurance, extended health benefits, long-term disability, provincial medicare, dental benefits, voluntary leave.

ARTICLE 20 - SEVERANCE PAY

20.01 Up to five (5) years' service, upon termination of employment, employees with two (2) years' or more of service shall be paid at their current rate for 50% of their unused sick leave to a maximum of forty (40) days. All sick leave taken shall be deducted from accumulated sick leave earned from the date of employment. After five (5) years' service, an employee will receive in lieu of the above, one point four (1.4) weeks' severance pay for each year of service on departure, plus one (1) additional week's salary. In the event of death of an employee, severance pay shall be calculated on the same basis and shall be payable to the beneficiary of the deceased employee.

No employee shall accumulate severance pay when on leave of absence without pay or long-term disability for a period of twelve (12) months or longer. Accumulation of the above shall apply when on paid maternity leave.

ARTICLE 21 – PICKET LINE

21.01 In the event that any employees of the Employer, other than those covered by this Agreement, engage in a strike, or where employees in a labour dispute engage in a strike and maintain picket lines, the employees covered by this Agreement shall have the right to refuse to cross such picket lines. Failure to cross such a picket line by the members of this Union shall not be considered a violation of this Agreement, nor shall it be grounds for disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 22 - RIGHTS, PRIVILEGES AND WORKING CONDITIONS

22.01 All rights, benefits and working conditions which employees now enjoy as employees of the Employer shall continue to be enjoyed insofar as they are consistent with this Agreement, but may be modified by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union. The Employer shall put all such changes in writing and forward a copy to the Union Representative.

ARTICLE 23 - NO DISCRIMINATION

- 23.01(a) The Employer agrees that there shall be no discrimination, harassment, interference, restriction, or coercion exercised or practiced with respect to any employee in the matter of any rights or privileges under this Collective Agreement, including hiring, wage rates, training, upgrading, promotion, transfer, lay-off, recall, discipline, discharge or otherwise by reason of age, race, creed, colour, national origin, political affiliation or activity, religious affiliation or activity, sex or marital status, sexual orientation, place of residence, disability, nor by reason of their membership or activity in the Union, or any other reason.
 - (b) "Spouse" is defined as a person with whom the employee has a marital relationship, common-law heterosexual relationship, or same sex relationship of at least one (1) year's duration.

This definition shall apply to all Articles of this Agreement. It shall determine the definition of all other familial relationships referred to in this Agreement, including, but not restricted to, the definition of "child" which shall include the employee's spouse's child and the definition of "in-laws" which shall include equivalent relationships flowing from common-law or same sex relationships.

This definition is intended to ensure that, except where prohibited by federal and provincial laws, employees in same sex spousal relationships are treated in the same manner, in all respects, as employees in heterosexual relationships and that such employees and their families are accorded all the rights, privileges and benefits under this Agreement which are accorded to employees in heterosexual relationships and their families.

Accordingly, any ambiguity in any part of this Agreement shall be interpreted within the spirit of this objective and so as to accomplish this end.

ARTICLE 23 - NO DISCRIMINATION (cont'd)

23.02 Harassment Policy

It is the policy of CUPE as an employer to ensure that the working environment is conducive to the performance of work and is such that employees are not hindered from carrying out their responsibilities. The Employer considers harassment in the work-force to be a totally unacceptable form of intimidation and will not tolerate its occurrence. The Employer will ensure that victims of harassment are able to register complaints without reprisal.

Harassment is a form of discrimination and includes personal harassment. Harassment shall be defined as any improper behaviour by a person which is offensive to any employee and which that person knows or ought reasonably to have known would be inappropriate or unwelcome. It comprises objectionable conduct, comment or display made on either a one-time or continuous basis that demeans, belittles or causes personal humiliation or embarrassment to an employee.

The parties to this Agreement will work together to ensure that all employees, and CUPE members understand their personal responsibility to promote a harassment-free working environment.

ARTICLE 24 – GENERAL

24.01 Union Label

The COPE Local 491 union label shall be included on all work performed by a member of the Union.

24.02 Plural Shall Apply

For the purpose of clarification, it is understood that whenever the singular is used in this Collective Agreement, it shall be considered as if the plural has been used where the context of the party or parties hereto so require.

24.03 Copies of Agreement

The Union and the Employer agree that each employee should be aware of the terms, rights and obligations contained in this collective agreement. For these reasons, the Employer agrees to:

- (a) Submit to the Union a final copy of the collective agreement, along with any supplementary agreements, for formatting purposes within ninety (90) days of ratification by the parties;
- (b) Produce and distribute, at the Employer's expense, a copy of the agreement to every member within thirty (30) days of receipt of the collective agreement format; and
- (c) Provide official recognition of both the English and French texts of the agreement.
- (d) All schedules herein referred to and/or attached to this Agreement are deemed to form an integral part of this Agreement.
- (e) The Employer will provide an electronic version of the English and French Collective Agreement to the Union.

24.04 Union Education

The Employer shall contribute to a special fund of COPE Local 491 a sum of \$4.00 per month per employee for the purpose of Union Education.

ARTICLE 24 – GENERAL (cont'd)

24.05 Affirmative Action

A joint Employment Equity Committee, consisting of one (1) member appointed by each of the Unions and three (3) members appointed by the Employer will be established upon ratification of the collective agreement and will meet regularly in order to complete a set of recommendations to deal with recruitment, hiring, training and promotion of the target groups, i.e., women; workers of colour; Aboriginal workers; workers with disabilities; gays, lesbians, bisexual and transgendered workers, which will be forwarded to the CUPE National Officers and to each of the Union Executives for consideration.

The Employer will assume all costs related to the functioning of the Committee, and agrees to provide information necessary to the Committee in order for it to fulfill its mandate.

24.06 Employees acting in the capacity of EAP referral agent shall not suffer any loss of pay or benefits for performing necessary EAP work during working hours provided they have advised their immediate supervisor that they will be attending to EAP work for a pre-arranged period of time.

24.07 Staff Union Representation on National Executive Board

- 1. The President or designate of COPE Local 491 shall be invited to attend the quarterly meetings of the National Executive Board.
- The role of the employee representatives shall be to assist the National Executive Board members in determining policies and making decisions, and in so doing they will be allowed voice but no vote.
- 3. Matters normally handled by joint labour management meetings will not be raised at National Executive Board meetings.
- Employee representatives shall be excluded from National Executive Board meetings when items of a labour relations nature are being discussed.
- 5. The rules of confidentiality for the National Executive Board shall be respected by the employee representatives.

24.08 Inclement Weather

Where the Employer authorizes employees to leave prior to the end of their regularly scheduled work day or not to report to work because of inclement weather, such employees shall not suffer any loss of salary or benefits.

ARTICLE 24 – GENERAL (cont'd)

24.09 Electronic Monitoring, Surveillance, Employee Confidentiality

- 1. Electronic monitoring and surveillance shall not be used for the purposes of individual work measurement of employees.
- 2. Surveillance cameras, any technology or systems capable of monitoring employees or their work and any other related equipment shall not be used in employee occupied areas without the knowledge of employees in the area.

At no time shall video taping or any other form of electronic tracking or monitoring of employees, work output or attendance in or at a particular location be allowed for the purpose of random surveillance, audits or assessing discipline. At no time may such systems be used as a means to gather evidence in support of disciplinary measures. The Union shall be advised, in writing, of the location and purpose of all surveillance cameras and the reason for installation of such equipment.

- 3. The Employer shall not release any information to any person or agency about an Employee with regard to any personal or work-related matter without the express written permission of the Employee. In the event the Employer is required by law to disclose information of a personal or work related nature to a person or agency the Employer shall advise the Employee forthwith of all particulars of such disclosure. Notwithstanding the foregoing the Employer may however choose to disclose information due to concerns for employee(s) safety. When the Employer uses technology that can identify employee's access, these records will not be released to any person or agency without the written permission of the Employees.
- 4. The Employer agrees that any and all "E-Mail" transmissions or correspondence are confidential and private between the sender and intended recipient. Any such correspondence or transmissions shall not be monitored, read or disclosed by the Employer or its representatives to any person or agency. Storing, processing, displaying, sending or otherwise transmitting offensive or obscene language or material is prohibited. This includes any material, which could be interpreted as racist, homophobic, sexist, pornographic or sexually harassing; or classified as hate material.

ARTICLE 25 - STAFF DEVELOPMENT AND WORKLOAD COMPLAINT COMMITTEES

25.01 Staff Development

The parties recognize that workload (including staff training, education, equipment and skill development needs), technology (equipment and software), and staff development issues will be addressed on an ongoing basis.

The parties agree that staff development will be a standing agenda item at all meetings of the Labour-Management Committee during the term of this agreement.

25.02 Workload Complaint Committee

At National Office and in each Region, a committee will be established consisting of two (2) members selected by the Union, the appropriate Regional Director, and a representative from the Human Resources Office, to investigate complaints submitted by employees related to workload issues.

Upon completion of its investigation, the Committee will implement such appropriate remedy. However, where significant costs are involved, the Committee will forward a report outlining the appropriate recommendations to the National Secretary-Treasurer who shall respond within thirty (30) days.

It is understood that the Committee will operate by consensus.

25.03 Workload Committee

The parties recognize that the general question of workload has to be addressed on an ongoing basis in order to deal with the problems related to workload.

The parties agree to establish a joint committee of two (2) members selected by the Union, and two (2) members selected by the Employer, to review workload issues and other related matters. The Workload Committee will be a sub-committee of the Labour-Management Committee, and members of the Committee shall suffer no loss of salary while carrying out their functions. In addition, the Employer shall be responsible for all other associated expenses as per the collective agreement. The Committee shall meet within thirty (30) calendar days upon the request of either party.

Workload issues shall be an ongoing concern of the Committee. The Committee shall refer unresolved matters and make recommendations to the Labour-Management Committee for resolve.

ARTICLE 26 – TERM OF AGREEMENT

26.01	This Agreement, signe shall be effective from effect until December 3 year until either party sprior to any annual expension to any annual expension of the Agreement of the Agreement shall remain	31", 2013 and sha serves written notic biration date. Durir otiations for a new	il autom e on the ng the n Agreen	iatically continue e other party, thi egotiations for t	rty (30) days he renewal of
FOR TH	E EMPLOYER:		FOR ⁻	THE UNION:	
National	Sue X President		Presid	About Stent	
ZZ National	Secretary Treasurer	_	Vice-F	President	ale
				D. Wile	(W)

APPENDIX "A" - SALARY SCHEDULE

The following employees are covered by a Collective Agreement between CUPE and the Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 491. Their contract

expires December 31, 2013.

expires beceifiber 31, 2013.	January Start Rate	y 1, 2012 1-Year Rate	January Start Rate	1, 2013 1-Year Rate	
Administrative Assistant Research Assistant Technology Assistant Job Evaluation Assistant Legal Analyst Wage and Salary Analyst Senior Collective Agreement Analyst	\$1,259.86	\$1,278.43	\$1,288.21	\$1,307.19	
Bookkeeper 1	\$1,211.45	\$1,235.51	\$1,238.71	\$1,263.31	
Executive Secretary Senior Secretary Technology Analyst Collective Agreement Analyst Information Clerk 1	\$1,185.08	\$1,209.19	\$1,211.74	\$1,236.40	
Personnel Clerk Bookkeeper II	\$1,167.59	\$1,191.67	\$1,193.86	\$1,218.48	
Information Clerk II	\$1,160.54	\$1,184.63	\$1,186.65	\$1,211.28	
Secretary (1-clerical office)	\$1,154.64	\$1,178.76	\$1,180.62	\$1,205.28	
Part-time Secretary (1-clerical office)	\$38.48 /hr	\$39.29 /hr	\$39.35 /hr	\$40.17 /hr	
Purchasing & Receiving Clerk	\$1,153.07	\$1,177.14	\$1,179.01	\$1,203.63	
Secretary	\$1,135.95	\$1,159.98	\$1,161.51	\$1,186.08	
Part-time Secretary	\$37.87 /hr	\$38.67 /hr	\$38.72 /hr	\$39.54 /hr	
Statistical Clerk-typist	\$1,118.03	\$1,142.12	\$1,143.19	\$1,167.82	
Part-time Clerk-typist	\$36.64 /hr	\$37.33 /hr	\$37.46 /hr	\$38.17 /hr	
Clerk Typist Receptionist Clerk-typist Receptionist Machine Operator Maintenance/Stockroom Clerk	\$1,099.44	\$1,119.69	\$1,124.18	\$1,144.88	

Plus 7% over the rate for bilingualism

APPENDIX "B" - CHRISTMAS/NEW YEAR'S SHUT-DOWN

М	T	W	T	F	S	S	М	Τ	W	Т	F	S	S	М	Τ	W	Т
23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3						
	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3					
		23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3				
			23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3			
				23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3		
					23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3	
					22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3

APPENDIX "C" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: ARTICLE 11.08 - COST-OF-LIVING BONUS

The parties acknowledge and agree that as per the Memorandum of Agreement signed on March 17, 2007, changes to the appropriate cost-of-living index figures, in this Article, are housekeeping changes only and not substantive changes and that similar housekeeping changes should be made in future collective agreements unless otherwise negotiated.

APPENDIX "D" - VDT'S - POLICY STATEMENT

The Employer recognizes the importance of taking precautions to ensure that the employees who use visual display terminals (VDT's) in their work are protected from any risk to their health.

To achieve this objective, the Employer will recognize a Health and Safety Committee composed of equal representation from the Employer and Union.

The mandate of this Committee shall be to study and make recommendations respecting appropriate precautionary measures, environment, consultation with the employees, eye care, ergonomics, machine maintenance, and the right to transfer (reassignment and retraining).

It is agreed that the Committee will develop its recommendations and such shall be submitted to the Union Executive and the National Executive Board of the Employer for implementation.

It is further agreed that sufficient evidence and concern exists to provide the following basic provisions in the interim:

- 1. Employees working at a VDT shall have a ten-minute break away from the VDT in every hour worked at the terminal.
- 2. No employee shall be required to work for more than three (3) hours a day at a VDT.
- 3. Pregnant employees will not be required to operate a VDT and shall suffer no loss of pay or benefits.

APPENDIX "E" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - INDEXING

Pensions of all persons in receipt of pension benefits pursuant to the CUPE Employees' Pension Plan will be adjusted on an annual basis pursuant to the Pension Plan Text, as amended by the Settlors from time to time.

When and if the present C.P.P./Q.P.P. is adjusted as a base of the pension, joint discussions will be held to discuss possible impact on the application of indexing set out above.

The parties agree that the cost of ad hoc indexing shall be paid from the Pension Fund in accordance with Section 13.4 of the Pension Plan.

Employer contributions are determined pursuant to Section 4.5 of the Pension Plan.

APPENDIX "F" - CUPE NATIONAL CONVENTION

It was agreed that certain individuals from National Office are required to attend the National Convention and that staff from the location of the Convention will be utilized. The Employer will consider rotating opportunities where practicable so that people with the required skills can attend.

At each National Convention, two (2) members who have never had the opportunity to work at convention, one (1) from the National Office and one (1) from the regional/area office where the convention is being held, will be assigned to the Convention Office team. In this regard, a lack of working knowledge of the second official language shall not bar an otherwise qualified employee.

APPENDIX "G" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - HARASSMENT POLICY (ARTICLE 23.02)

- CUPE and COPE Local 491 agree that the purpose of this letter of Understanding is to establish an expedited dispute resolution process for complaints made pursuant to Article 23.02 of the Collective Agreement. For the duration of the Letter of Understanding, this process is in lieu of the grievance procedure in Article 4.
- 2. An employee who believes they have been the subject of harassment within the meaning of Article 23.02 has the choice to first endeavour to resolve the matter informally, with or without the assistance of COPE Local 491 as the employee may wish, or formally lodge a complaint through COPE Local 491. If the matter is not resolved within ten (10) working days of being raised, COPE Local 491 shall inform the Managing Director of Human Resources prior to taking further action. The notice to the Managing Director of Human Resources shall include a description of the particulars and circumstances giving rise to the complaint. If the matter remains unresolved to the employee's satisfaction after the passage of fifteen (15) working days from the notice forwarded to the Managing Director of Human Resources, COPE Local 491 may make a complaint under paragraph #3 below.
- A complaint under Article 23.02 shall be referred to expedited arbitration. A copy
 of the complaint will be given to the respondent person(s) and the CUPE
 Managing Director of Human Resources. The complaint shall describe the
 particulars and circumstances giving rise thereto, and the remedy sought.
- 4. Within fifteen (15) days of the receipt of the complaint, the matter shall be referred to expedited arbitration. Every effort shall be made to conclude the hearing within thirty (30) days, including, where necessary, the publication of an award.
- 5. The expedited arbitrator may, at his or her discretion, seek to mediate a resolution of the matter.
- 6. An award by the expedited arbitrator shall be final and binding. In making the binding award, the expedited arbitrator shall not amend or modify the Collective Agreement. However, in addition to the binding award, the expedited arbitrator may make non-binding recommendations which they consider appropriate in the circumstances.
- 7. The roster of expedited arbitrators shall be as in Appendix "J" of the Collective Agreement.
- 8. Time limits may be extended by agreement between CUPE and COPE Local 491.
- 9. Fees and expenses of the expedited arbitration shall be shared equally by CUPE and COPE Local 491.

APPENDIX "H" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: VIOLENCE IN THE WORKPLACE

It is recognized that every employee has a right to a workplace that is safe and free from violence.

The parties agree that a Joint Ad Hoc Committee composed of two (2) representatives from CSU National Office Component, two (2) representatives from COPE Local 491, two (2) representatives from CSU and three (3) representatives from CUPE shall convene a meeting, within two (2) months of the ratification of the collective agreement, to begin work on developing a policy and procedures for dealing with Violence in the Workplace, for approval by the National Officers.

The parties further agree that implementation of the policy and procedures should be a primary responsibility of Regional/Local Joint Health & Safety Committees and that reports from these committees should form part of the standing agenda of National Labour Management meetings. This shall include results of risk assessments on violence in the workplace, which should be conducted on an annual basis, except where specific events require other risk assessments, which information should also be forwarded to all other Regional Health & Safety Committees within CUPE across the country.

The parties further agree that subsequent to the Joint Ad Hoc Committees' completion of its mandate, there be an annual joint meeting, at the National level, to review and assess events/incidents, which may have occurred and the need for possible changes to the policy and/or procedures.

(Re: Article 8.12 – Re: Moving Expenses)

1. Procedure

Where the Canadian Union of Public Employees assumes the cost of moving household effects or any portion thereof, the necessary arrangements will be made from the office of the National Secretary-Treasurer to have a moving company contact the employee with a view to preparing an estimate of the cost and establishing the date of the move.

2. <u>New Employees</u>

- (a) New employees coming from within the Canadian Union of Public Employees engaged to perform duties in an area other than their immediate home area, shall be allowed 100% of basic moving cost once such employees have successfully completed their probationary period.
- (b) New employees engaged from outside the Canadian Union of Public Employees to perform duties in an area other than their immediate home area, shall be allowed 50% of basic moving cost once such employees have successfully completed their probationary period.

3. Voluntary Transfer

- (a) When a permanent employee applies for and is granted a voluntary transfer to assume duties in another area, the Employer shall assume 100% of the basic moving cost of his/her household effects.
- (b) An employee transferring laterally within 2 years of an appointment shall be responsible for all his/her moving expenses. The Employer may waive this section when it is to the Employer's advantage to do so.
- (c) Receipted incidental expenses to a maximum of \$450.00 shall be reimbursed for each voluntary lateral transfer. This is to cover such incidentals as replacement of drapes, curtains, rugs, or such equipment that cannot be moved at the time of the transfer. Such receipted expenses to be claimed directly to the office of the National Secretary-Treasurer.

(Re: Article 8.12 – Re: Moving Expenses)

4. <u>Compulsory Transfer</u>

When an employee is required to move to another location on a compulsory basis because of the requirements of the operations, he/she shall be entitled to full payment of the cost of moving his/her household effects. In addition, he/she shall receive up to the sum of \$600.00 to cover other receipted costs arising as a result of moving. Such receipted expenses to be claimed directly to the office of the National Secretary-Treasurer.

5. Promotion

An employee promoted to a higher position requiring that he/she move to another location, shall have the full cost of moving his/her household effects paid, and shall also receive up to the sum of \$600.00 to cover other receipted costs arising as a result of moving. Such receipted expenses to be claimed directly to the office of the National Secretary-Treasurer.

6. Moving during Probationary Period

If an employee moves his/her household effects before completion of the probationary period, and in the event he/she does not pass probation, the responsibility for moving his/her household effects back to his/her home base, or elsewhere, as well as the initial move under item 2, shall be that of the employee.

7. Financial Loss when Selling a Home

When an employee, on a compulsory transfer only, is involved in financial loss when selling a home, he/she should present proof of this loss to the Employer and the matter of compensation will be considered by the National Executive Board.

8. Acquiring a New Home

In an effort to assist an employee on a transfer to acquire new accommodation, the Employer will pay for one trip to the new location for both the employee and his/her spouse for house-hunting purposes.

The Canadian Union of Public Employees will reimburse the employee involved, in such transfer, hotel accommodation, normal per diem, and meals for the spouse when properly receipted, for a maximum period of five (5) days.

(Re: Article 8.12 – Re: Moving Expenses)

9. <u>Living-Out Allowance/Expenses</u>

In order to assist an employee who voluntarily transfers (or is promoted) with outof-the-ordinary accommodation and meal expenses in the new location for an initial period of time, the following living-out allowance and expense policy will apply:

- (a) For the first thirty (30) days, payment of 100% of hotel room, single occupancy.
- (b) For the next thirty (30) days, payment of 50% of hotel room, single occupancy.
- (c) For the next thirty (30) days, a living-out allowance of one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per week will be reimbursed to the employee.
- (d) In the event that the employee decides to take up temporary accommodation other than a hotel room within the first 60 days (i.e. an apartment or a commercial rooming arrangement), the employee will be reimbursed a proportionate amount of rent or lodging costs for the remainder of those 60 days. For example, if an employee moves into an apartment at the 45-day mark, 50% of one-half of the first month's rent or lodging costs will be reimbursed.
- (e) This accommodation allowance shall be terminated when the household effects have been moved to the new area, but in no event shall it be applicable in excess of the periods described herein.
- (f) In addition to the payment of the hotel room referred to in sub-section (a) of this article, the employee shall be entitled to payment of the out-of-town per diem.
- (g) In addition to the payment of the hotel room referred to in sub-section (b) of this article, the employee shall be entitled to payment of the in-town per diem and an additional twenty dollars (\$20.00).

(Re: Article 8.12 - Re: Moving Expenses)

(h) In addition to the living-out allowance referred to in sub-sections (c) and
 (d) of this article, the normal application of "Article 21 - miscellaneous expenses" shall apply.

For clarification purposes, no employee shall receive more than one (1) per diem per twenty-four (24) hour period.

So as to provide an employee an opportunity to locate permanent accommodation, there shall be an extension of one (1) day for each day spent out of town (where hotel accommodation was required or where the employee spent the night with a friend or relative). A hotel receipt and/or proper explanation must accompany the employee's statement of expenses.

10. Compulsory Transfer

In order to assist an employee who is involved in a compulsory transfer with outof-the-ordinary accommodation and meal expenses in the new location for an initial period of time, the following living-out allowance and expense policy will apply:

- (a) For the first thirty (30) days, payment of 100% of hotel room, single occupancy.
- (b) For the next thirty (30) days, payment of 50% of hotel room, single occupancy.
- (c) For the next thirty (30) days, a living-out allowance of one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per week will be reimbursed to the employee.
- (d) In the event that permanent accommodation has not been obtained within the period specified in a), b), or c) namely ninety (90) days, a living-out allowance of \$75.00 per week will then go into effect. This allowance shall be terminated when the household effects have been moved to the new area, but in no event shall it be payable for a period exceeding three (3) months.

(Re: Article 8.12 – Re: Moving Expenses)

- (e) In the event that the employee decides to take up temporary accommodation other than a hotel room within the first 60 days (i.e. an apartment or a commercial rooming arrangement), the employee will be reimbursed a proportionate amount of rent or lodging costs for the remainder of those 60 days. For example, if an employee moves into an apartment at the 45-day mark, 50% of one-half of the first month's rent or lodging costs will be reimbursed.
- (f) This accommodation allowance shall be terminated when the household effects have been moved to the new area, but in no event shall it be applicable in excess of the periods described herein.
- (g) In addition to the payment of the hotel room referred to in sub-section (a) of this article, the employee shall be entitled to payment of the out-of-town per diem.
- (h) In addition to the payment of the hotel room referred to in sub-section (b) of this article, the employee shall be entitled to payment of the in-town per diem and an additional twenty dollars (\$20.00).
- (i) In addition to the living-out allowance referred to in sub-sections (c) and (d) of this article, the normal application of "Article 21 miscellaneous expenses" shall apply.

For clarification purposes, no employee shall receive more than one (1) per diem per twenty-four (24) hour period.

So as to provide an employee an opportunity to locate permanent accommodation, there shall be an extension of one (1) day for each day spent out of town (where hotel accommodation was required or where the employee spent the night with a friend or relative). A hotel receipt and/or proper explanation must accompany the employee's statement of expenses.

(Re: Article 8.12 – Re: Moving Expenses)

11. Basic Moving Cost

Basic moving costs shall mean the actual cost of moving household effects, including the cost involved in the packing and unpacking of such effects as glassware, plateware (china), lamps and lampshades, small kitchen appliances, stove, refrigerator, deep freeze, washer, dryer, glass table tops, mirrors, paintings and pictures, drapes, assorted breakable ornaments and knickknacks, beds, dressers, tables, preserves.

The Employer shall not be responsible for the cost incurred in packing and unpacking effects such as the following: blankets, sheets, towels, pillows and cushions, children's toys and games, miscellaneous linens, folded clothing, books, kitchen cupboard stock, i.e. canned goods, cereal, flour, etc., footwear, garden tools, automobile tools, etc.

The Employer will provide payment of the cost involved for proper insurance coverage for the goods being transferred.

The employee shall also be responsible for the cost of moving such items as "family" car(s), boat(s), trailer(s), frozen food(s), etc.

APPENDIX "J" - ARBITRATORS

British Columbia	Alberta
Judi Korbin	David Elliott
Marguerite Jackson	Allen Ponak
Vince Ready	Phyllis Smith

Saskatchewan	Manitoba
Dan Ish	Donald Baizley
Ken Norman	Paul Teskey

Ontario	Atlantic/Maritimes
Felicity Briggs Gerald Charney	Brian D. Bruce Bruce Outhouse
Paula Knopf	Dr. Ranee Panjabi
Gail Brent	Milton Vienot

APPENDIX "K" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - FIRST DAY OUT-OF-TOWN INCIDENTAL EXPENSES GUIDELINE

The following is recommended as a guideline to be used when submitting first day outof-town unreceipted expense claims.

- 1. Where a breakfast meal would normally be taken and it is not otherwise provided at the event attended: \$20.00.
- 2. Where a lunch meal would normally be taken and it is not otherwise provided at the event attended: \$28.00.
- 3. Where a supper meal would normally be taken and it is not otherwise provided at the event attended: \$38.00

APPENDIX "L" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - USE OF SURPLUS FOR BRIDGING

After funding the improvements in maximum pension and bridge benefits, the first priority for going concern actuarial surpluses, both current and future, will be to allocate them to the benefit of plan members until indexing at the rate of 100% of expected future CPI increases for the future lifetime of pensioners and active plan members in respect of their accrued service is fully funded.

In addition to the provisions set out herein above for the requirement for funding of indexation, the parties may agree in collective bargaining to make use of available current and future surplus in order to improve the bridge benefit.

Improvements in the base bridge is a joint objective. This may include offering a bridge up to the maximum bridge that is currently given to employees who were active members of the plan prior to December 31, 1997.

APPENDIX "M" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - BRIDGE BENEFIT

The parties agree that members actively contributing to the pension plan as of December 31, 1999 and not covered by the 1997 bridge and who retire between the date of ratification of this collective agreement and December 31, 2009 will be entitled to a top up of the new bridge up to no more than the maximum bridge benefit they would otherwise be entitled to under the old bridge.

APPENDIX "N" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PAY EQUITY

The Employer and the Union agree to the implementation of the Ontario Pay Equity Legislation.

Therefore, the parties agree to form a joint committee comprised of equal representation from the Unions (up to one (1) representative from each bargaining unit) and the Employer, to agree on a gender-neutral comparison system.

Committee members shall not lose wages or benefits as a result of time spent on Committee work during regular working hours. Where applicable, accommodations, transportation costs and per diem will be paid by the Employer as per the collective agreements.

APPENDIX "O" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PENSION FUND SOLVENCY

The parties agree that in the event that solvency deficiencies will require CUPE to make "special payments" into the pension fund, notwithstanding that surplus may exist on a going concern basis, these payments plus interest at the rates earned on the fund in each year, (net of investment expenses) shall not be used for the purpose of improving pension benefits, unless otherwise unanimously agreed by the parties, but rather shall be returned to CUPE in the form of reduced contributions, when the deficiencies have been eliminated. This will not be deemed to the taking of a voluntary contribution holiday pursuant to the terms of Appendix "S".

APPENDIX "P" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - WORK REINTEGRATION AND L.T.D. BENEFIT-RELATED ISSUES

The parties agree that a Joint Ad Hoc Committee composed of one (1) representative from CSU National Office Component, one (1) representative from COPE Local 491, one (1) representative from CSU and three (3) CUPE representatives review and make recommendations on work reintegration related issues and L.T.D. benefit-related issues, including the following:

- The completion/filing of L.T.D. claims;
- The reduction or cessation of benefits;
- Early intervention programs;
- L.T.D. advance payments including the recovery of advance payments where L.T.D. claims are not approved;
- Alternate methods to deal with income tax issues related to either the approval of L.T.D. benefits from Great West Life or the recovery of L.T.D. advances; and
- Work accommodation, work reintegration.

APPENDIX "Q" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: USE OF COMPUTERS AND ELECTRONIC MAIL

Issues relating to the use of computers and electronic mail by COPE 491 members will be dealt with at Labour Management meetings.

APPENDIX "R" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - WORK REINTEGRATION PROGRAM

CUPE and COPE Local 491 are jointly committed to facilitating the reintegration of employees who have suffered a temporary disability/illness back into the workplace. As a result, the Employer and the Union will implement a work reintegration program to assist ill/disabled employees in their return to work based on the reintegration needs of the returning employee. It is understood that work reintegration will not normally exceed two (2) months.

Upon a request by an employee to return to work with modified duties, as recommended, in detail, through the information provided by their personal physician or counselor with respect to their restriction(s), a representative of the Union, the employee's Director (or designate), an Employer representative and the returning employee, will meet within ten (10) days to review the reintegration needs of the employee. These may include an orientation to changes in the workplace, training on any changes to the work that have occurred while the employee was off and a gradual return to full-time duties.

APPENDIX "S" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PENSION SURPLUS AND CEU PENSION TRUSTEES

- 1. Notwithstanding the voluntary recognition afforded to the CEU in the CSU, CSU National Office Component, COPE Local 491 collective agreements, the parties agree that this in itself does not recognize CEU as the successor to CSU National Office Component for the purposes of the Trust Agreement document.
- 2. The Employer agrees that it shall not voluntarily take a contribution holiday.

APPENDIX "T" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - CRA MAXIMUM PENSION

Effective January 1, 2006 the lifetime pension maximum increased to the CRA maximum for all past and future service.

APPENDIX "U" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - APPLICATION OF ARTICLE 19.04

The parties agree to the following for the purposes of clarifying the administration of Article 19.04, as amended in the Memorandum of Agreement signed by the parties on September 25, 2003.

The Pension Plan shall include a permanent bridge benefit equal to the maximum allowable under the legislation for all employees who were active members of the pension plan as of December 31, 1997. The parties agree that only CUPE service will be considered in determining individual employee bridge benefit entitlements for those eligible employees who became active members of the pension plan after December 3, 1996.

Employees who were active members of the pension plan on or before December 3, 1996 shall continue to have all pensionable service including CUPE pensionable service and pensionable service transferred into the CUPE Pension Plan considered in determining individual employee bridge benefit entitlements.

APPENDIX "V" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES / TEMPORARY POSITIONS

The parties agree to establish an ad hoc committee comprised of two (2) representatives from COPE Local 491 and two (2) representatives from CUPE, to review all current temporary positions which have continued for a period of eighteen (18) months or longer, and all current temporary vacancies which have continued for a period of 24 months or longer, and to make joint recommendations to CUPE on how best to regulate these situations which could include, among a number of possible alternatives, the posting of some of these temporary positions and/or vacancies on a permanent basis.

It is further agreed that this ad hoc committee should meet and complete its recommendations not later than 90 days following ratification of this agreement. Members of the committee shall suffer no loss of salary while carrying out their functions. In addition, the Employer will assume all costs related to the functioning of the committee.

The parties further agree that no less than two permanent positions will be posted within 90 days of ratification of this agreement.

APPENDIX "W" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - RE: RECLASSIFICATION COMMITTEE

The parties agree that to assist the Reclassification Committee in carrying out its responsibilities pursuant to Article 8.06 of the Collective Agreement, it is necessary that the Committee members have access to job postings/job descriptions that reflect the current duties, responsibilities and qualifications of the positions/classifications referred to in Appendix "A" of the Collective Agreement.

The parties therefore further agree that a joint ad hoc committee comprised of two (2) representatives from COPE Local 491 and two (2) representatives from CUPE be established, to work with appropriate professional resources to be retained by CUPE mutually agreed upon by the parties, to review and, where necessary, prepare revised job postings/job descriptions that reflect the current duties, responsibilities and qualifications of the different positions/classifications currently encumbered by employees across the country who are members of the bargaining unit including but not limited to clerk-typist and secretary positions.

The committee should be established, and should begin to meet at its earliest convenience in 2010, but no later than March 31, 2010. The committee, in consultation with the professional resources retained to assist this committee, will undertake to complete this work by June 30, 2013. Members of the committee shall suffer no loss of salary while carrying out their functions. In addition, the Employer will assume all costs related to the functioning of the committee.

APPENDIX "X" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

A long-term temporary employee with more than 24 months/2 years continuous employment will be retained over short term temporary employees in the same or lower classification who work at the same location, providing they can adequately perform the job.

APPENDIX "Y" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - ARTICLE 19.06 - LONG-TERM DISABILITY

REQUEST FOR E.I. SICK LEAVE SUB-PAYMENTS

This is to confirm that I have submitted a claim for Long-Term Disability benefits.

This will also confirm that I have submitted an application for E.I. Sick Leave Benefits which has been approved as per the attached.

I am hereby requesting access to the E.I. Sick Leave Sub-Plan pursuant to Article 19.06.

By signing this form, I commit myself to the following terms:

- Upon approval of my claim, I authorize GWL to reimburse CUPE the total amount of sub-plan benefits I received from CUPE.

NAME (Please print):	
SIGNATURE:	DATE:
<u> </u>	
WITNESS:	

Note: If this form is not received, sub-payments will not be issued.

APPENDIX "Z" - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PENSION PROPOSAL

- 1. Effective January 1, 2012, CUPE and the pension plan members will each increase their contributions to the plan by 1.2% of pensionable earnings. Adjust the LTD benefit by 1.2%.
- 2. COPE will support an application and arrangements to exclude or exempt the pension plan from the solvency funding requirements.
- 3. The parties agree to request through the co-chairs of the JBT, that the JBT provide all necessary financial resources for settlors to prepare and process an application for solvency exemption.
- 4. If the parties are successful in achieving exclusion or exemption from solvency funding requirements, the pension plan text will be amended to recognize indexing payable effective January 1st, 2012 of the % of the previous year's CPI increase, where the % is as determined through calculations performed by the CEPP actuary for the Joint Board of Trustees (JBT) and if approved by the JBT as being sustainable for the future lifetime of all existing retirees and active plan members in respect of their accrued service based on the balance of the going concern surplus after financing of the costs related to the current pension benefits.
- 5. The parties agree to meet, with appropriate professional assistance, to discuss possible pension plan design changes related to indexing.
- 6. In the event of plan windup, the pension benefit would be subject to the funding position of the plan. CUPE further agrees to top up any pension benefit deficiency from assets outside of the CEPP, to the extent permissible by all relevant statutes.
- 7. The following provisions of the March 2007 Memorandum of Agreement will be renewed, however, for clarity, will terminate upon receipt of confirmation of solvency exemption from the Financial Services Commission of Ontario (FSCO):

Pension Funding Issues and Actuarial Valuations

The parties agree that the proper funding of the plan is in the interests of all plan members and the parties.

The parties agree to monitor the funding status of the plan and if necessary recommend changes in actuarial assumptions; and should the plan not be properly funded, the parties will meet to negotiate a resolution to the funding problems, which will include the following: the application of Appendix "O"; increases in employer and employee contributions; benefit adjustments, excluding the lifetime pension. One or a combination of the foregoing will be implemented to ensure proper funding of the Plan.

APPENDIX "Z" (cont'd) - LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING - PENSION PROPOSAL

8. A one time payment in 2010, 2011, 2012 and 2013 shall be paid from the CUPE Pension Plan surplus to provide for a minimum annual CUPE Pension Plan Benefit of \$15,000 to retirees whose annual CUPE Pension Plan Benefits are less than \$15,000. The above notwithstanding such payments shall be made only to those retirees who received a similar payment in 1999.